# The Unintended Consequences of National Pharmacare Programs

The Experiences of Australia, New Zealand, and the UK

Kristina M. L. Acri, née Lybecker





#### **Contents**

Executive summary / iii

```
Introduction / 1

Description of national policies / 4

Cost containment strategies / 10

Consequences / 21

Conclusions / 43

References / 46

About the author / 60

Acknowledgments / 60
```

Publishing information / 61

# **Executive summary**

In combined public and private spending on pharmaceuticals, Canada spends more per capita than other OECD countries apart from the United States and Switzerland. Moreover, some analysts have claimed that Canada pays more while providing less access. This has given rise to calls for a Canadian pharmacare program, in the hopes that it would improve access and reduce pharmaceutical expenditures. While claims of inadequate coverage are controversial, they do explain the public perception that a national pharmacare program is needed. Fundamentally, inadequate coverage may result in inadequate access and treatment, and Canadians recognize the need to address this.

Accordingly, the national systems for drug coverage in nations such as New Zealand, Australia, and the United Kingdom have been proposed for implementation in Canada (see e.g. Gagnon and Hebert, 2010). While these programs have reduced both expenditures and the average price paid per drug, they have also had some unintended consequences that may not be so favorable.

This paper seeks to analyze these consequences. Through an examination of the experiences of New Zealand, Australia, and the United Kingdom, this paper brings to light some of the difficult decisions that accompany a national publicly-funded pharmacare scheme, and the consequences of such programs for patients, physicians, innovators, and the industry. Specifically, the potential consequences take the form of more limited access to new drugs, poorer healthcare outcomes, excess burdens of taxation, and reduced pharmaceutical innovation. While these consequences are not necessary, they are typical of such policies. As with many public policy proposals, the devil is in the details and the true consequences for Canadian patients remain to be determined.

First, the paper describes the national plans of Canada, the United Kingdom, New Zealand, and Australia, focusing on key characteristics of the programs. Next, the paper provides an overview of many of the cost containment strategies that are frequently incorporated into a publicly-funded pharmacare program. These are policies that are relied upon to achieve the necessary cost savings required to administer such a program, but they do not come without a price. These policies generally limit patient (and physician)

choice, restrict access, ration drugs and therapies, and reduce treatment effectiveness. The strategies considered in this section include sole tendering, reference-based pricing, restrictive formularies, and cost-effectiveness analysis.

The consequences of these cost containment strategies are then explored. A description is included of the potential for reducing pharmaceutical expenditures, the cost burden shifted to taxpayers, the risks of drug shortages, the implications for international reference pricing, the effect on formulary decisions, the risks of therapeutic substitution, the potential for reduced access and worsening health outcomes, as well as the reduced incentive to innovate.

Arguably, the single most significant benefit of universal pharmacare would be lower pharmaceutical expenditures for insurers and individuals. While the prices of new substances under the programs employed in New Zealand, Australia, and the UK are lower than in the United States and Canada, prices for generics and incremental innovations are higher than in the United States.

Ultimately, these programs may not deliver everything their advocates propose. While the cost savings on pharmaceuticals are frequently touted, it is critical to examine whether those results can be replicated in Canada. Moreover, the additional consequential expenditures in other areas of the healthcare system are a reality that is rarely mentioned.

In sum, the consequences of a publicly-funded pharmacare program must be thoroughly explored and properly costed in order to determine whether this is a policy that would benefit Canada and Canadian patients. There are a number of potentially very detrimental consequences and policy-makers should have answers for how they will be addressed and avoided. First, the true tax burden should be calculated and transparently presented. In addition, it must be recognized that drug shortages and reduced access may result from such a policy. There is also substantial evidence indicating that lower revenues and profits will reduce pharmaceutical R&D spending. Finally, it is essential to acknowledge the potential for worsening health outcomes and suboptimal therapeutic substitution. Accordingly, Canada must cautiously approach any policy change that puts patients, innovation, and innovative industries at risk. A national pharmacare program is no exception.

Arguably, a national drug plan would require significant administrative coordination across provinces and add complexity to the existing system, without providing significant benefit. The projections of cost savings to consumers, taxpayers, and the nation are flawed. Moreover, given the tremendous administrative costs of consolidating pharmaceutical benefits into a national pharmacare program, it is unlikely that the estimated cost savings would be realized. Notably, any savings accruing in the short to medium term will be outstripped by the transition costs. All the while, provincial

governments have experience in delivering drug coverage plans tailored to their populations' specific needs, while maintaining the flexibility within the current system that allows for a sustainable combination of public and private payers for medications. In reality, Canadians already benefit from the best aspects of a national drug coverage plan, and evidence suggests that the formal institution of such a plan will only increase bureaucracy and complicate delivery of services, without adding value for patients.

# Introduction

In combined public and private spending on pharmaceuticals, Canada spends more per capita than other OECD countries, apart from the United States and Switzerland (OECD, 2017; CIHI, 2017). Moreover, some analysts have claimed that Canada pays more while providing less access (Boothe, 2016). "Canadian coverage for outpatient drugs is a patchwork of public and private drug insurance plans providing coverage that is, unfortunately, neither universal nor comprehensive. ... Moreover, the current system lacks equitability. The criteria for drug coverage vary across provinces. For example, drugs are covered on the basis of income in British Columbia, whereas age is the major determinant in Ontario" (Minhas et al., 2016). This has given rise to calls for a Canadian pharmacare program, in the hopes that it would improve access and reduce pharmaceutical expenditures.

Globally, pharmaceutical expenditures are rising at a rate that outpaces the growth of the economy, requiring government providers to balance consumer needs against budgetary realities (Franki, 2018; Maranjian, 2017). The complications of reigning in drug expenditures are exacerbated by the combination of factors that drive escalating drug costs. According to the Canadian Institute for Health Information and others, the drivers of escalating drug costs include:

- increases in the volume of use;
- changes in the mix of treatments being used;
- increased disease prevalence;
- changes in the size and demography of the population, specifically population growth and aging;
- increases in the unit price of drugs;
- changes in the prescribing patterns of physicians;
- increases in the number of drugs dispensed per patient;
- changes in the number of drug options available for specific health conditions;
- increasing utilization of newer, more expensive and/or more effective drugs;
- increasing reliance on drug therapy instead of other medical treatments;
- emerging conditions and diseases requiring drug therapy.
   (CIHI, 2012; PMPRB, 2013; Canadian Pharmacists Association, 2005)

Given that spending on drugs averages approximately 15 percent of total healthcare spending for countries in the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), improved management of pharmaceutical expenditures can make an important contribution to containing health budgets. (Cumming, Mays, and Daube, 2010). In light of such considerations, it is perhaps not surprising that many commentators and pundits have proposed the implementation of a publicly-funded national pharmacare program to reduce expenditures and improve coverage. The need in Canada for improved coverage is apparent in statistics such as the following: "One in every 10 Canadians cannot afford the drugs they are prescribed. They end up ill, go to emergency rooms, and in some cases need surgery. Only a third of Canadians are covered by public drug plans which vary from province to province. Most are covered through their workplace by private insurance plans that are expensive and unreliable. Another 10% of Canadians have no coverage at all" (Canadian Health Coalition, 2017). While such claims are controversial, they do explain the public perception that a national pharmacare program is needed. Fundamentally, inadequate coverage results in inadequate access and treatment, and Canadians recognize the need to address this.

Accordingly, the national systems for drug coverage in nations such as New Zealand, Australia, and the United Kingdom have been proposed for implementation in Canada (see e.g. Gagnon and Hebert, 2010). Under such plans, "prescription medicines are financed predominantly by government, and either government or an arm's-length public body manages the selection and the price-setting of medicines to be covered by the universal system or public financing" (Morgan et al., 2017). While these programs have reduced both expenditures and the average price paid per drug, they have also had some unintended consequences that may not be so favorable.

This paper seeks to analyze these consequences. Through an examination of the experiences of New Zealand, Australia, and the United Kingdom, this paper brings to light some of the difficult decisions that accompany a national publicly-funded pharmacare scheme, and the consequences of such programs for patients, physicians, innovators, and the industry. The potential consequences take the form of more limited access to new drugs, poorer healthcare outcomes, excess burdens of taxation, and reduced pharmaceutical innovation. While these consequences are not necessary, they are typical of such policies. As with many public policy proposals, the devil is in the details and the true consequences for Canadian patients remain to be determined.

First, the paper describes the national plans of Canada, the United Kingdom, New Zealand, and Australia, focusing on key characteristics of the programs. Next, the paper outlines a number of cost containment strategies commonly used to reign in pharmaceutical expenditures. These include sole tendering, reference-based prices, restrictive formularies, and the use of cost-effectiveness analysis. This is followed by an analysis of the consequences of

such strategies and the implications for payers, patients, industry, and innovation. Finally, the paper concludes with a word of caution. While the benefits of a national pharmacare program may seem straightforward, it is critical to examine the subtleties of the costs and requisite tradeoffs before embracing such a drastic change.

# **Description of national policies**

#### **Canada**

Canada's publicly funded health care system is an interlocking set of ten provincial and three territorial health systems. "Medicare," as it is known, is the system that provides access to a broad range of health services. Canada's publicly funded health care system provides universal coverage for medically necessary health care services on the basis of need rather than the ability to pay. The Canadian Constitution largely determines the organization of Canada's health care system, specifying roles and responsibilities and their division between the federal, provincial, and territorial governments. The provincial and territorial governments have most of the responsibility for delivering health and other social services. Healthcare is publicly funded with general revenue raised through taxation, including personal and corporate taxes, sales taxes, payroll levies, and other revenue. Health Canada describes the division of services between the federal government and the provinces and territories as follows:

The federal government's roles in health care include setting and administering national principles for the system under the Canada Health Act; financial support to the provinces and territories; and several other functions, including funding and/or delivery of primary and supplementary services to certain groups of people. These groups include: First Nations people living on reserves; Inuit; serving members of the Canadian Forces; eligible veterans; inmates in federal penitentiaries; and some groups of refugee claimants.

The provinces and territories administer and deliver most of Canada's health care services, with all provincial and territorial health insurance plans expected to meet national principles set out under the Canada Health Act. Each provincial and territorial health insurance plan covers medically necessary hospital and doctors' services that are provided on a pre-paid basis, without direct charges at the point of service. The provincial and territorial governments fund these services with assistance from federal cash and tax transfers. (Health Canada, 2018)

A drug benefit plan for eligible groups is offered by each provincial and territorial government. While some are income-based universal programs, the majority provide particular programs for population groups that may require more enhanced coverage for high drug costs. As identified by Health Canada, these groups include seniors, recipients of social assistance, and individuals with specific diseases or conditions that are associated with high drug costs (Canada, 2017). Notably, "lower-income Canadians have access to at least some form of provincial insurance that helps limit out-of-pocket costs for prescription drugs to a small percentage of income, if not more extensive coverage, in every Canadian province. It's worthwhile also noting that recipients of social assistance have coverage at very low or even zero cost in every province" (Barua, Jacques, and Esmail, 2018). The Canada Health Act does not cover prescription drugs, resulting in reliance by most Canadians on private insurance from their employers, or the government, to pay for those costs.

Canadian public spending on pharmaceuticals is significantly lower than the OECD average (table 1). Given that the Canada Health Act does not cover prescription drugs, it is not surprising that the public spending in this area is lower in Canada than OECD nations that provide publicly funded coverage for pharmaceuticals.

Table 1: Public spending as a share of total spending, major health spending categories, Canada and 22-OECD-country average, 2012

|              | Percent public spending |           |                     |                      |
|--------------|-------------------------|-----------|---------------------|----------------------|
|              | Prescription drugs      | Hospitals | Doctors'<br>offices | Dentists'<br>offices |
| Canada       | 42                      | 91        | 99                  | 6                    |
| OECD average | 70                      | 88        | 72                  | 34                   |

Notes: Doctors' offices figure for Sweden is from 2009.

OECD data on public spending was always problematic for countries with mandatory insurance schemes (which could include private financers), which is why they now often call it government and compulsory schemes. The author is grateful to an anonymous reviewer for this comment.

Source: Adams and Smith, 2017, using OECD Statistics.

Health technology assessment (HTA) in Canada is performed by the panCanadian Oncology Drug Review (pCODR), which assesses cancer products, and the Common Drug Review (CDR), which reviews all other types of medications. Both entities fall within the Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health (CADTH), which operates on behalf of nine of the 10

provinces. The CDR and pCODR make recommendations about drug reimbursements to the participating provincial governments.<sup>1</sup>

While a description of the details of the Canadian healthcare system is beyond the scope of this paper, the Commonwealth Fund provides a nice overview of the specifics of the Canadian healthcare system (Allin and Rudoler, n.d.).

# **United Kingdom**

Healthcare services in the United Kingdom are primarily provided by the UK's National Health Service (NHS), although a robust private parallel system also exists. Despite recent criticism, the NHS is beloved and according to Frayer (2018) it "polls better than the queen. U.K. politician Nigel Lawson once said 'the NHS is the closest thing the English people have to a religion.' It featured prominently in the opening ceremony of the 2012 London Olympics, with doctors dancing to swing music and hospital beds arranged to spell out the letters N-H-S in aerial views from above." All citizens in the UK have the costs of their prescription drugs mostly covered, as part of their health care. The cost sharing is among the lowest in the industrialized world and the vast majority of prescriptions do not involve personal out-of-pocket expenses. The National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) provides recommendations on whether new branded drugs should be covered by the publicly funded NHS. The agency considers clinical effectiveness as well as cost effectiveness simultaneously.2 "Since pharmaceuticals come out of the overall healthcare budget, however, paying for drugs can have unexpected results. 'When NICE makes a recommendation for a new drug, which costs the NHS more money, the NHS has to find the money. ... So, it has to do less of other things—what economists call opportunity costs. And NICE has not

<sup>1. &</sup>quot;A medication does not have to be reviewed by CADTH and an HTA recommendation from the CDR or pCODR does not have to be accepted by the provinces. In Quebec, which does not participate in CADTH, HTA is performed by the Institut national d'excellence en santé et en services sociaux (INESSS). The INESSS makes recommendations to the Quebec government, which usually accepts the agency's advice but is not required to do so. Following an HTA recommendation from the CDR or pCODR, provincial governments may decide to negotiate pricing collectively through the pan-Canadian Pharmaceutical Alliance (pCPA). Quebec has recently agreed to participate in the pCPA but has yet to be part of a negotiation. The provinces may alternatively decide that each province will conduct negotiations individually or that there will be no negotiations. Whether or not collective pCPA negotiations are pursued, each provincial government is the ultimate decision maker in assessing whether the need, benefit and price are appropriate for its residents and its budget before adding a drug to its formulary" (Rawson 2016).

2. Cost effectiveness is effectively a measure of cost per unit of benefit measured in quality-adjusted life years.

formally considered those opportunity costs very carefully. A new drug being funded, for example, might increase wait lists for surgery" (Milne, Laupacis, and Tierney, 2015).

While a description of the details of the English healthcare system is beyond the scope of this paper, the Commonwealth Fund provides a nice overview of the specifics of the English healthcare system (Thorlby and Arora, n.d.).

#### **New Zealand**

New Zealand provides universal public health insurance coverage through the geographically based District Health Boards.<sup>3</sup> These Boards also pay for medicines and are required to provide the drug subsidies published in the national Pharmaceutical Schedule. This is how approximately 80 percent of all of New Zealand's drug expenditures are funded, while the remainder are covered by patient co-pays and charges for drugs outside the Pharmaceutical Schedule (Morgan et al., 2007). The Pharmaceutical Management Agency of New Zealand (PHARMAC) was established as a non-profit government agency in 1993 to improve the management of the Pharmaceutical Schedule, to address unsustainable budgetary increases, and to stem the growth of pharmaceutical expenditures. PHARMAC's original mandate was to obtain "the best possible health outcomes from money the government spends" on drugs, vaccines, and other treatments. PHARMAC's role has expanded, and the agency manages the community drug budget in addition to working to ensure the optimal use of medicines, negotiating pricing and supply terms for some hospital medicines, managing the basket of essential cancer drugs that must be made available to New Zealanders, and managing exceptional circumstances schemes that supply drug funding for people with rare conditions (Cummings et al., 2010). PHARMAC decides which medicines to fund publicly and is governed by the District Health Boards. New Zealand has had great success in managing pharmaceutical expenditures while maintaining universal access. <sup>4</sup> The New Zealand experience demonstrates that strong negotiations, under particular circumstances, can reduce pharmaceutical expenditures—by up to 90 percent on some drugs (Fayerman, 2007). PHARMAC has successfully controlled pharmaceutical expenditures, "saving the equivalent of its originally allocated budget [i.e., [amount budgeted in the first year of the program] every year, despite a 50% increase in volumes" (Davis, 2004: 171).

<sup>3.</sup> These Boards are funded by the New Zealand Ministry of Health.

<sup>4.</sup> In New Zealand, healthcare access aims to be universal and free from financial and other barriers, such that all New Zealanders should have equal access to the same standard of treatment, and that the health system should be integrated and preventive rather than curative in focus (Gauld, 2014).

PHARMAC's decisions apply nationally and the funding decisions are based on clinical and economic assessments that examine the need and health benefit of a new medicine and its costs and potential savings relative to other drugs and alternative, more expensive treatment options. The agency has a fixed budget for expenditures on pharmaceuticals such that when assessing a new medicine for inclusion in the Pharmaceutical Schedule, the agency considers other drugs that must be forgone and price concessions that must be obtained to fund the new product. As a result, PHARMAC considers the recommendations from its expert committees and negotiates with manufacturers to reach a provisional listing agreement. It is only when an acceptable proposal is reached that a product is added to the national Pharmaceutical Schedule (Rawson 2016).

While a description of the details of the New Zealand healthcare system is beyond the scope of this paper, the Commonwealth Fund provides a nice overview of the specifics of the New Zealand healthcare system (Gauld, n.d.).

#### **Australia**

The Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (PBS) was instituted in Australia in 1948. The PBS is a national program to subsidize medications for Australians and for the individual. The price at the pharmacy is proportional to one's income, and once an annual threshold payment is reached many prescriptions are free of charge to the patient. It is the role of the government to negotiate the price of medicines with manufacturers, in order to keep prices low for consumers. An advisory committee evaluates new medicines to decide which should be subsidized. The pharmaceutical formulary has no budgetary cap, so as demand and medication availability grow, so do allocated funds (Dhara, 2017).

The Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme now covers approximately 600 drugs in more than 1,500 formulations. This equates to more than 90%percent of all prescriptions written in Australia (Commonwealth Fund, 2018). As of June 2017, the number of brands listed on the PBS is 5,271 (PBS, 2017). Patients pay a set co-payment (proportional to income) regardless of the drug they are prescribed, though there are safety net provisions to limit total expenditure. All prices are directly negotiated between the Government and the pharmaceutical company, and new prescriptions that are added must be recommended for listing by an independent committee based on an assessment of safety, clinical-effectiveness and cost-effectiveness. Notably, Australia was the first country to introduce a mandatory requirement for comparative

clinical-effectiveness and economic evaluation (Commonwealth Fund, 2018; Lopert and Elshaug, 2013; Yoongthong et al., 2012).<sup>5</sup>

For the year 2018, the maximum amount payable is AU\$39.50 per prescription, or AU\$6.40 for a low-income patient, a retiree, a disabled person, or a veteran with a valid "concession" card. Any amount exceeding these thresholds is covered by the government program (PBS, 2018). Also, it is worth emphasizing that 50 percent of total drug expenditure is directly borne by patients, one of the highest cost-sharing rates in OECD countries after Iceland (58 percent) and Denmark (51 percent), and just ahead of Sweden (48 percent) and Finland (47 percent) (OECD, 2015).

While a description of the details of the Australian healthcare system is beyond the scope of this paper, the Commonwealth Fund provides a nice overview of the specifics of the Australian healthcare system (Glover, n.d.).

<sup>5. &</sup>quot;Comparative Effectiveness Research (CER) is research that identifies what clinical and public health interventions work best for improving health. Interventions include not only the elements of direct clinical care such as diagnosis and treatment protocols, but also innovations in health care delivery, organization and financing, as well as public health interventions in the community, including those intended to modify health awareness, lifestyle, diet, or environmental exposures. In a CER study, interventions should, at a minimum, be compared on the basis of some health-related outcome measure. Study methods may include randomized trials with at least two active (non-placebo) intervention arms, database studies, observational studies, model-based studies, and decision analysis. Research projects that develop methods or infrastructure for CER would also be classifiable as CER" (Harvard, 2018).

# **Cost containment strategies**

This section provides an overview of many of the cost containment strategies that are frequently incorporated into a publicly-funded pharmacare program. These are policies that are relied upon to achieve the necessary cost savings required to administer such a program, but they do not come without a price. These policies generally limit patient (and physician) choice, restrict access, ration drugs and therapies, and reduce treatment effectiveness. The strategies considered in this section include sole tendering, reference-based pricing, restrictive formularies, and cost-effectiveness analysis.

### Sole tendering

Tendering is a process through which a purchasing agent—insurer, government, or firm—negotiates the lowest price for a pharmaceutical product. The lowest bidder frequently becomes the only supplier, the sole tender, and its drug is the only one available within a specific therapeutic class of drugs to patients in the participating drug plan (BPC, 2010).

Sole tendering is one of the aspects that distinguishes the New Zealand market. Whenever possible, New Zealand utilizes sole tenders to bid down the price of pharmaceutical medications. Utilizing sole tendering, one product or a limited number of products are procured for each indication. Ultimately, the winning bidder provides a lower price in exchange for the opportunity to supply the entire market. As described by Morgan et al. (2007), this sole-supply auction-type mechanism can drive costs down to "commodity pricing" levels that characterize perfectly competitive markets and serve as the benchmark of economic efficiency. In the experience of New Zealand, the first drug put up for tender was paracetamol in 1997. "A price reduction of 44% was achieved . . . (and) at a later date for a period of three years, a further price fall of 34% was secured" (Davis, 2004: 176-77).

The financial savings that accrue to the plan sponsor are the most obvious benefit of sole tendering. According to Lewis (2001), direct savings result from more competitive discounts, lower dispensing fees from pharmacies, and more competitive administrative fees, while indirect savings stem

from the ability to apply consistent and focused pharmacy management strategies across a larger number of participants. Administrative costs are lowered by dealing with a single provider. These benefits are elaborated on by Krause (2004) who describes the benefits realized from bulk purchasing in three categories: market power, efficiency, and benefits and care management.<sup>6</sup> The market clout of purchasing agencies increases with bulk purchasing and may result in more generous rebates. Further, by streamlining the size and number of purchases, administrative costs and fees per patient decrease as the number of covered beneficiaries increases, enhancing the efficiency of the program. While some proportion of these savings would accrue to a private insurer, the scale of operation and bargaining power available at the national level is able to lower costs more dramatically.

While the benefits to sole tendering can be significant, notably cost savings and increased organizational and administrative efficiencies, it is essential to recognize the risks that may also accompany these benefits. Sole tendering policies may result in limited access to medications, reduced medication supplies, worsening health outcomes, restricted choices, and a stifling of innovation. This is explored in greater detail below. Given this, it is essential that governments balance the need to contain costs while remaining mindful of the potential risks for specific patient population. In addition, the policy may lead to the elimination of competition, forcing patients to switch to other therapeutic options, and higher prices for consumers who wish to utilize their preferred brand, paying the full, unsubsidized price.

Consider the dilemma described by Nelson (2017): hospital chains that grant drug contracts to a single vendor may find that only one drug supplier is able to make a profit and remain viable, leading competitors to drop out of the market. Given that this has occurred in Australia at the hospital level, one must question how much more serious the problem will be at the national level. Nelson (2017) describes how pricing pressure has forced generic drug companies out of the market or into mergers. A Fall 2017 study in Globalization and Health found that "generics companies were folding into each other at a greater rate than ever before. In 1995 there were no completed merger and acquisition deals that had a generic drug company being taken over. In 2014, there were 22 of these deals. This jumped to 34 deals in 2015, and 42 deals in 2016" (Nelson, 2017). As a result, in Australia, generic prices dropped so far that the government stepped in to increase the prices of close to 60 medicines where continued supply was identified as being at risk (Nelson, 2017).

<sup>6.</sup> Bulk purchasing, the purchase of a large quantity of a particular medicine, may result in the ability to purchase the treatment at a lower cost due to economies of scale and the negotiating power of the purchaser.

This reality is echoed in a 2012 study by Hollis and Grootendorst, who find that tendering reduces pharmaceutical margins and therefore the advantages to early market entry by generics. Accordingly, it exposes potential early generic entrants to additional damages in the event of successful patent infringement litigation. Hollis and Grootendorst therefore predict delayed arrival of low-cost generics to markets employing tendering systems. They find support for their hypotheses in evidence from New Zealand, where many important drugs are genericized much later than other markets, including Canada, resulting in a delay in price competition. A notable example is that of Atorvastatin which became generically available in New Zealand almost two years later than in Canada. In addition, Olanzapine and Venlafaxine were genericized in New Zealand almost four years later than in Canada (Hollis and Grootendorst, 2012).

Further, sole-supply contracts may also be applied to therapeutic subgroups in order to generate further savings. Consequently, it may be the case that "patients have no option to pay a premium for their preferred brand; their only choice is to pay full, unsubsidized price for their preferred brand" (Sundakov and Sundakov, 2005: 9). The result is that patients are forced to switch not just from a branded product to a generic version, but frequently to a completely different compound. In the context of New Zealand, Maling (2002) reports on the ACE inhibitor reference pricing initiative, noting wide-spread concern for significant health loss. In an evaluation of the brand switch, a "disturbing finding was that 30% of the patients did not sustain the initial switch and 11% of those patients with previously controlled blood pressure remained uncontrolled six months after the switch" (Maling, 2002: 12). That is, close to half of all patients either could not tolerate the new medicine or found that it did not control their blood pressure while the previous medication had controlled it.

The link between sole tendering and shortages of medicines is becoming increasingly clear. According to senior British health service figure, Maggie Dolan, 2017 was one of the worst years for medicine shortages for NHS patients, and the situation is unlikely to improve. "Procurement had previously been based around ensuring that at least three companies were included on tenders for drugs, a system that ensured that there are at least two other suppliers who could step in should shortages occur" (Staines, 2018). Following a legal challenge to the procurement policy, Dolan described NHS legal experts determining that the arrangements were not legal, which gave rise to an increasing number of tenders with a single supplier. She noted, "What we have seen in 2017 and 2018 is we have more and more single responses to tenders for molecules in the generic space. That is proving very

**<sup>7.</sup>** In some cases, the NHS utilizes sole tenders to procure treatments. See Pauwels et.al., 2013.

challenging" (Staines, 2018). At an extreme, some drugs are no longer supplied. "The PHARMAC tendering process had 'screwed down' drug companies' profits, causing some to pull out of New Zealand, others to downsize, and some to reduce the amount of drug stock on hand" (NZPA, 2003). "It is very dangerous in some circumstances. ... In other cases it's inconvenient. But if it carries on and the type of product that it's happening to, it's potentially fatal" (NZPA, 2003).

While the most significant consequences are medical and financial, sole tendering agreements have the potential to also generate political consequences. The threat of lower revenues and lost profit for firms and shareholders may result in increased lobbying efforts. "Firms will thus lobby government, health professionals, patient groups and the general public to try to muster opposition to any formulary-based policy that requires competitive pricing" (Morgan et al., 2007). Not surprisingly, the potential for and magnitude of an industry response is directly correlated with the size and importance of the market. The case of New Zealand is illustrative. Due to the small size of the market and the absence of brand name drug manufacturers, one would expect modest industry efforts. Nevertheless, in the early years PHARMAC was almost constantly plagued by litigation from pharmaceutical companies challenging the competitive pricing; defending these efforts accounted for 18 percent of operating costs for PHARMAC (Morgan et al., 2006).

# **Reference-based pricing**

One of the prominent features of pharmacare programs is their use of referencebased pricing. Reference-based pricing amounts to clustering drugs according to some equivalence criteria and establishing a reference price for each cluster.<sup>9</sup> As described by Galizzi, Ghislandi, and Miraldo (2011), drugs may be clustered according to several characteristics: chemical (identical products with same active principal), pharmacological (chemically different but pharmacologically related drugs), or therapeutic equivalence (all drugs used to treat a particular condition). In the context of reference pricing, the third-party payer will reimburse no more than the reference price for any drug in that cluster. The policy is problematic for several reasons, notably the adverse reactions resulting from imperfect interchangeability and the consequences for drug pricing.

<sup>8.</sup> This discussion refers explicitly to reference based pricing that is internal within a group, as opposed to the discussion of international reference pricing which is discussed below in the section on consequences.

<sup>9.</sup> One of the consequences of reference-based pricing is therapeutic substitution in which a patient is switched from one drug to another because the former is not provided at the reference-based price. Due to imperfect interchangeability, patients may suffer from adverse reactions or receive less therapeutic benefit from the replacement drug.

As compared to other pharmaceutical cost control measures such as best available price or least cost alternative, reference-based pricing differs in that drugs within a class are not required to have the same active ingredients and need not be bioequivalent. Critics of reference-based pricing "claim that lack of perfect interchangeability can induce adverse reactions in patients, as well as increases in non-drug health care costs" (Lindsey and West, 1999). It is well established that drug substitution can induce adverse reactions, in addition to patient non-compliance and patient destabilization. A study by Abraham and Taylor (1998) concludes that deadly drug reactions are more common than is generally perceived. Strikingly, evidence on reference-based pricing's contribution to this problem is lacking (Lindsey and West, 1999).

Several Canadian studies provide evidence on a variety of therapeutic substitutions and their associated costs.

In 2003, British Columbia's PharmaCare programme implemented a drug reimbursement policy called Therapeutic Substitution, which required patients with acid-related diseases, primarily gastro-oesophageal reflux disease (GERD), to make a medically unnecessary switch from their prescribed proton pump inhibitor (PPI) to the cheapest available brand name PPI. ... After controlling for individual case variation in age, gender and a proxy for pre-existing health status, regression analysis revealed statistically significant greater overall use of PPIs, physician services and hospital services independently associated with patients who complied with Therapeutic Substitution. Over the 3-year period 2003–2005, this represented net healthcare expenditures totaling approximately C\$43.51 million (C\$9.11 million in total PPI drug expenditures, C\$24.65 million for physician services and C\$9.75 million for hospital services). (Skinner, Grey, and Attara, 2009)

Opponents of reference-based pricing identify problems such as the following, in which a British Columbia program only reimburses for one diltiazem formulation:

[I]n treating hypertension once-a-day diltiazem is superior to diltiazem tablets in terms of patient compliance, avoidance of hypotension, and persistence of drug effects. ... The cost of drug treatment for hypertension is small compared to the cost of the illnesses that can result, such as stroke and hypertensive and ischemic heart diseases. Only a few additional cases of adverse reaction would offset any budgetary savings. The additional time and monetary costs incurred by patients and physicians from extra visits should also be considered. (Lindsey and West, 1999)

The detrimental impact of the program in British Columbia is further described in the context of substitution of inputs:

Ambulatory care, hospital care, and medicines are alternative inputs in providing health services, and substitution between them is possible in response to changes in policy in any one area. Substitutions did occur in some European countries after the adoption of RBP, but it is difficult to disentangle the effects of RBP from the effects of other policy changes that were implemented concurrently or soon after. BC government studies indicate that neither hospitalizations nor physician visits increased in response to the introduction of any of the five RBP classes . ... Contradictory claims have been made by the Better Pharmacare Coalition. And a study by the Canadian Association of Retired Persons found that most doctors and pharmacies have had patients who experienced difficulties when their medications were switched. (Lindsey and West, 1999)

#### Restrictive formularies

Drug formularies have emerged as a principal tool for policymakers seeking to manage pharmaceutical costs and expenditures. A drug formulary is a list of both branded and generic prescription drugs that the plan sponsor prefers. Under some national pharmacare plans, prescription coverage may only extend to medicines that are on this preferred list, effectively steering prescribers and patients to the least costly medications sufficiently effective for treating the particular health condition. Drug formularies are described as either "positive" or "negative." Positive listings indicate which medicines are covered under a given program, including information about the subsidy level and the conditions under which it applies (Morgan et al., 2006). Drugs that are not listed are generally not covered. Alternatively, under a "negative" formulary virtually all drugs are covered unless listed on the negative formulary. Both types of formularies utilize centralized reviews to determine which drugs will be placed on the formulary, to either receive or be excluded from coverage. For negative formularies, drugs need not be formally reviewed to be eligible for coverage, but drugs placed on the negative formulary and omitted from coverage are all reviewed.

Consider the experiences of Australia, the UK and New Zealand. Australia employs a positive formulary while the UK uses a negative formulary. In both cases, the formularies are regulated by cost-effectiveness analysis and considerations such as "the availability of alternative therapies, the severity of the disease or condition the drug is approved to treat, and the impact on drug budgets" (Boothe, 2016). Fundamentally, a national pharmacare system

must be cost effective. In describing the case of the United Kingdom, "sadly this means that many drugs which could extend the life of a patient are not available through the system. This is because the NHS believes that the cost far outweighs the benefit. The only way in which people are able to access these drugs is outside of the universal health care system. ... it does happen, and people and families do suffer as a result. It is worth noting that this [the unavailability of drugs through the system] only extends to 'life extending' drugs i.e. if somebody is terminally ill. It does not apply to drugs which could be seen as 'life saving'" (Formosa Post, 2017). The situation in Australia is slightly different:

Australia has an expert body analogous to the CDR's Canadian Drug Expert Committee, called the Pharmaceutical Benefits Advisory Committee (PBAC). PBAC's official mandate is to recommend new drugs for listing on the national formulary, taking into account clinical effectiveness, safety and cost-effectiveness compared with other treatments. The committee's recommendation may include a requirement that a drug be subsidized only for a restricted population, and it can make recommendations regarding price or cost offsets. If the committee makes a positive recommendation, the drug goes to the Pharmaceutical Benefits Pricing Authority to discuss a final listing price. If the committee's recommendation is negative, the manufacturer may resubmit the drug after gathering new evidence or proposing a more limited patient population or lower price. Australian policy experts often refer to this as a system of "no means no, and yes means maybe": drugs can only be listed on the national formulary with expert approval, but the minister has the final say. (Boothe, 2016)

New Zealand's "positive" formulary documents the entire list of subsidized medicines. PHARMAC first established a public formulary, the Pharmaceutical Schedule listing the drugs subject to either full or partial government subsidy. As documented by Morgan et al. (2006), positive listings indicate which medicines are covered under a given program, providing information about the subsidy level and the conditions under which it applies. Drugs that are not listed are generally not covered. As described above, centralized reviews determine which drugs will be placed on the formulary. Braae, McNee, and Moore (1999: 652–53) note that "drugs are assessed for the health gain they provide to patients as well as whether they provide savings in other parts of the system, such as avoided hospitalizations ... the decision criteria exclude the impact on the pharmaceutical industry."

Measuring New Zealand's pharmaceutical expenditure, both as a proportion of total health expenditure and as a proportion of GDP, one finds that it decreased significantly over the years, largely in response to innovative

treatments and increased reliance on pharmaceutical rather than surgical interventions. In contrast, these expenditures have grown in the OECD. While the New Zealand agency keeps drug prices down, it does risk a single negotiated price for an entire class of drugs that may be so broad as to not be clinically substitutable. Consequently, prescribers and patients in New Zealand face a restricted range and quantity of medications. Indeed, the New Zealand population has access to a smaller range of drugs than other developed countries. The list of medications that the government, via PHARMAC, agrees to cover amounts to far fewer than what is funded by most provincial drug plans in Canada.

As described by Sundakov and Sundakov (2005), this generates increased costs elsewhere in the health system. Specifically, this results from lower health outcomes resulting from limited access to pharmaceuticals, the disruption of established clinical routines and limited clinical choice. Such restrictions reduce the opportunities for minimizing side effects. Moreover, in the end, non-pharmaceutical treatments and interventions may cost more than the equivalent medicines-based treatments would have cost. According to a recent PMPRB (2016) report, of all the drugs approved in New Zealand from January 2009 to December 2016, a mere 16 percent were added to the public drug formulary, the worst result of the 31 countries compared. "According to a recent study, 75 percent of New Zealand general practitioners said they had wanted to prescribe an unfunded medicine in the previous six months. Some New Zealand patients have even emigrated to Australia to access required medical treatments for multiple sclerosis and HIV infection" (Labrie, 2015). Moreover, it may take several years before a drug available in other countries obtains coverage in New Zealand. Even when the PHARMAC Advisory Committee has made a positive decision about a drug, it can take more than 10 years before it is funded by the government agency, since the budget ceiling is reached (Della Barca, 2018).

Finally, Sundakov and Sundakov (2005) describe concerns about the transparency of the New Zealand process for listing new medicines. Specifically, they note growing concern that evaluations of the effectiveness of new medicines is being compromised by judgments about their costs rather than by the relevant clinical considerations. Without absolute clarity in the process, such evaluations risk being tainted by nonclinical factors, and willfully underestimating or ignoring clinical benefits because of the expense of the drugs.

The approach taken by New Zealand is likely too extreme to be replicated in Canada. According to Marc-Andre Gagnon of Carleton University, "I don't think it could work here. It's based on the idea that you have one reference drug per category, he says, referring to the fact that the system only reimburses the lowest-priced drug in each therapeutic category. 'For Canadian doctors, I think they would think this is absolutely unacceptable" (Milne, Laupacis, and Tierney, 2015). Durhane Wong-Rieger, president of

the Canadian Organization for Rare Disorders, echoes this sentiment: "New Zealand has taken a very draconian view towards this. Unfortunately, it means that most of the patients don't get any access to even what we would consider standard medicines, and they are blocked out of any of the innovative medicines" (Milne, Laupacis, and Tierney, 2015).

While progress has been made to standardize drug prices and coverage on a national scale through the Pan-Canadian Pricing Alliance (pCPA) and the Common Drug Review, unless "Canada can achieve improved participation on such initiatives it is unlikely that a federal government could successfully negotiate a national system with the provincial governments that hold the health care bargaining power" (Crosby, Lefebvre, and Kovacs-Litman, 2016).

## **Cost-effectiveness analysis**

Health Technology Assessment (HTA) is the policy analysis that studies the medical, social, ethical, and economic implications of the development, diffusion, and the use of health technology. The objective is to offer guidance to policymakers in balancing expanding expenditures for health care, the availability of remarkable new innovations in healthcare technology, and constrained budgets. Health technology assessment examines short-term and long-term consequences of the application of a healthcare technology. Properties assessed include evidence of safety, efficacy, patient-reported outcomes, real-world effectiveness, cost, and cost-effectiveness in the context of social, legal, ethical, and political impacts. O'Donnell et al. (2009) provide an excellent concise history of HTA. Critics of Health Technology Assessment argue it is used simply to restrict access to new healthcare technology, while HTA advocates underscore its use to promote efficient resource allocation and to advance population-based health.

To make comparisons across treatments, the British National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) analyzes each for its cost-effectiveness, using a scale known as quality-adjusted life-years (QALYs). As described by Gillett (2014), "[t]he idea is to estimate the additional life expectancy gained by the patient while also accounting for their quality of life during that time. For instance, a drug which gave you five years of life at perfect health would equate to five QALYs, as would a drug which extended your life by ten years at half that quality of life. ... The 'cost-per-QALY' is then calculated and compared to a threshold value before deciding whether the drug provides enough value to be commissioned."<sup>10</sup>

<sup>10.</sup> The threshold value is established nationally and will differ across countries. For example, "NICE's 'threshold,' over which treatments are less likely to be recommended for use in the NHS, is typically between £20,000 and £30,000 per QALY" (Dillon, 2015).

Clearly there is an ethical dilemma in the process of placing a monetary value on the quality of human life. However, there are also practical challenges in the QALY-based system. While a thorough analysis of those challenges is beyond the scope of this piece, it is worth noting that such decision-making has been described as "mathematically flawed" due to the fact that a patient's attitudes toward their quality of life vary dramatically with age, complicating the accurate calculation of long-term QALY benefits. In a 2013 study, the European Consortium in Healthcare Outcomes determined that NICE was not using "a scientific way to classify and prioritise drugs" (Dreaper, 2013).

Additional challenges emerge in an examination of the way in which QALYs are measured, and in answering the question of whether it is possible to quantify something as abstract as quality of life (Gillett, 2014). Consider, for example, the fact that patients with disabilities record a lower quality of life with regard to mobility, therefore leading to a likely lower QALY benefit calculation for any potential treatments. Thus, QALY benefit calculations for treatments for patients with disabilities are more likely to fail to meet the established threshold for coverage. A very accessible discussion of the limitations of QALY calculations may be found in Gillett (2014).

The choice of comparators is of critical importance. The preference is to use the most prescribed pharmacological analogue used for the same indication. In Australia, if the drug is in a new pharmacological class, then the drug most prescribed for the same indication is used, and if no currently listed drug is available then standard medical nondrug management is the comparator. Critics argue these criteria disadvantage new drugs since they are compared to older, cheaper, off-patent drugs. "The industry has argued for using the drug with the best 'head-to-head' trial evidence available, rather than the most appropriate pharmacological comparator. This nearly always results in the choice of the most expensive existing drug, as companies generally do not do trials against older cheaper drugs" (Birkett, Mitchell, and McManus, 2001).

Cost-effectiveness analysis may successfully be used to extend the understanding of efficacy data, which often come from clinical trials, allowing for more than the comparisons of cost alone. "The optimal [cost-effectiveness] ratio ... is quite sensitive to income and attitudes toward risk. If a single ... ratio is applied to all interventions and to all individuals in a group, for some of them the marginal benefit will fall much lower than the marginal cost, and for others, just the opposite. ... [Cost-effectiveness] analysis applied at the population level may give the most efficient egalitarian distribution of heath resources, but it is not likely to be Pareto optimal" (Garber and Phelps, 1997). While QALYs will not vary across patients, their valuations of the treatment will, creating an inherent conflict. However, as described by Weintraub and Cohen (2009), there are also significant problems with cost-effectiveness analysis.

There are real problems with cost-effectiveness analysis, which deserve mention. The first is with the quality of data. If a cost-effectiveness analysis is based on 1 or more randomized clinical results, it will only be as good as the data in the trial. If the trial is biased in some way or not adequately generalizable, the cost-effectiveness analysis will suffer from these same limitations. If a cost-effectiveness analysis is based on a disease simulation model rather than a clinical trial, it will only be as meaningful as the input values. It is also necessary to have an appropriate control group for comparison. Ideally, the control group should represent the current standard of care, assuming that this standard is, itself, reasonably cost-effective. If an inappropriate control group is chosen, the resulting comparison will not lead to efficient resource utilization. Unfortunately, clinical trials of new therapies are often driven by regulatory concerns rather than by addressing important issues of healthcare policy or medical decision making. Finally, the time horizon of a cost-effectiveness analysis may extend beyond the data that are available, requiring modeling of outcome as opposed to direct measurement. (Weintraub and Cohen, 2009)

However, that which may be good for the group is not necessarily good for individual members of the group. Accordingly, "a proper accounting of marginal costs and benefits—not their ratio—is the more sensible starting point for strategic decisions from a societal perspective. Only patient-specific costs and patient-specific benefits will have relevance to clinical decisions regarding individual patients" (Diamond & Kaul, 2009). While the use of cost-effectiveness analysis does provide policymakers with guidance on how to spend scarce health resources, it is an imperfect mechanism and one with vocal critics.

# Consequences

This section reviews the consequences of the cost containment strategies described above. A description is included of the potential for reducing pharmaceutical expenditures, the cost burden shifted to taxpayers, the risks of drug shortages, the implications for international reference pricing, the effect on formulary decisions, the risks of therapeutic substitution, the potential for reduced access and worsening health outcomes, as well as the reduced incentive to innovate. While these results are not necessarily going to come to pass, they are typical of what can be expected. As with many complicated policy changes, the devil is in the details and the actual consequences for Canadians remain to be determined in the future.

# Reduced pharmaceutical expenditures

The most significant benefit of universal pharmacare would be lower pharmaceutical expenditures for insurers and individuals. "Decreased redundancy lowers administrative expenses, reduces dispensing fees on large volume orders accepted by provider pharmacies and secures more favourable deals through bulk purchasing agreements" (Crosby, Lefebvre, and Kovacs-Litman, 2016). Consider the case of Australia, where the use of evidence-based medicine has lowered costs for new substances relative to other countries. The prices of new substances in Australia are approximately 50 percent lower than in the United States (Yoongthong et al., 2012). The prices for generics and incremental innovations, however, are relatively higher than in the United States, partly due to the use of value-based pricing. <sup>11</sup> "For example, a 40-mg tablet

<sup>11. &</sup>quot;Value-based pricing is an umbrella term, encompassing a number of different possible payment arrangements. At its administratively simplest, a company could link the single price it charges for a given drug to an assessment of how well it works. More sophisticated versions of value-based pricing in the marketplace would allow insurers and patients to receive rebates from drug manufacturers if a drug failed to work, an arrangement known as "outcome-based pricing." Another variant would involve "indication-based pricing," in

of simvastatin is AUS\$1.00 compared with an equivalent cost of AUS\$0.11 in the United Kingdom and AUS\$0.05 in New Zealand" (Yoongthong et al., 2012). In the case of Canada, several provinces currently consistently engage in bulk purchasing agreements, though they are separate and less efficient, undermining their purchasing power and contributing to higher administration costs. It is argued that a single, unified federal agreement would increase purchasing power and deliver additional economic surplus.

While a publicly-funded pharmacare program may lower pharmaceutical expenditures, the subtleties must be carefully considered. Arguably, one advantage would likely be the reduction in the incidence of cost-related nonadherence (CRNA). **Table 2** utilizes 2007 data to examine the percent of the population in various countries reporting not filling a prescription or skipping a dose because of drug cost during the previous 12 months. In Canada, this was eight percent of the population. In a more recent study, Morgan and Lee (2017) find some improvements, noting that observed differences in national prevalence of CRNA correspond with prescription drug coverage and direct patient charges for prescription drugs under the plans employed. Across all income levels, the average in Canada is 8.3 percent. These results are exacerbated by lower incomes (table 3). Access to medicines is a function of both availability and affordability. In the context of access due to affordability, the United States, Canada, and Australia fall below international comparators. The 2017 study notes that access in the US and Canada may improve with the adoption of universal coverage of medication costs, while a reduction of the standard copayment in Australia may improve access to Australian patients. The results indicate that the subtleties of universal pharmacare, as well as the copayment structure, are critical to reducing CRNA and improving access.

**Table 2:** Percent of population reporting not filling a prescription or skipping a dose because of cost during the previous 12 months (2007 data)

| Country        | Rate  |
|----------------|-------|
| United States  | 23.1% |
| Australia      | 13.4% |
| Germany        | 11.5% |
| New Zealand    | 10.0% |
| Canada         | 8.0%  |
| United Kingdom | 5.4%  |
| Netherlands    | 2.0%  |

Source: Morgan and Kennedy, 2010.

which drug companies charge different prices for the same drug when it is used to treat different conditions." (Sachs, Bagley, and Lakdawalla, 2017)

#### Table 3: 2014 national prevalence and adjusted odds of cost-related nonadherence (CRNA) among respondents, stratified by income

#### **All incomes**

| Country               | CRNA% | Adjusted OR (95% CI) |
|-----------------------|-------|----------------------|
| Australia             | 6.8   | 2.17 (1.28 to 3.67)  |
| Canada                | 8.3   | 2.76 (1.66 to 4.59)  |
| France                | 1.6   | 0.47 (0.23 to 0.94)  |
| Germany               | 3.7   | 0.99 (0.52 to 1.91)  |
| Netherlands           | 4     | 1.18 (0.63 to 2.23)  |
| New Zealand           | 4.8   | 1.68 (0.87 to 3.23)  |
| Norway                | 2.4   | 0.66 (0.33 to 1.31)  |
| Sweden                | 2.4   | 0.80 (0.47 to 1.37)  |
| Switzerland           | 2.9   | 0.86 (0.48 to 1.56)  |
| UK                    | 3.1   | Reference            |
| USA                   | 16.8  | 6.09 (3.60 to 10.20) |
| Pseudo R <sup>2</sup> |       | 0.148                |

#### **Below-average income**

| Country               | CRNA% | Adjusted OR (95% CI) |
|-----------------------|-------|----------------------|
| Australia             | 6.8   | 2.17 (1.28 to 3.67)  |
| Canada                | 8.3   | 2.76 (1.66 to 4.59)  |
| France                | 1.6   | 0.47 (0.23 to 0.94)  |
| Germany               | 3.7   | 0.99 (0.52 to 1.91)  |
| Netherlands           | 4     | 1.18 (0.63 to 2.23)  |
| New Zealand           | 4.8   | 1.68 (0.87 to 3.23)  |
| Norway                | 2.4   | 0.66 (0.33 to 1.31)  |
| Sweden                | 2.4   | 0.80 (0.47 to 1.37)  |
| Switzerland           | 2.9   | 0.86 (0.48 to 1.56)  |
| UK                    | 3.1   | Reference            |
| USA                   | 16.8  | 6.09 (3.60 to 10.20) |
| Pseudo R <sup>2</sup> |       | 0.165                |

## Average income or above

Notes: Results reported in bold are significant at p=0.05. Adjusted Ors are from sample-weighted logistic regression models. Pooled income model controls for age group, sex, health status and household income (not shown). Income stratified models control for age, sex and health status.

CRNA, cost-related non-adherence, sample-weighted prevalence.

Source: Morgan and Lee, 2017, drawing on 2014 Commonwealth Fund International Health Policy Survey of Older Adults.

| Country               | CRNA% | Adjusted OR (95% CI) |
|-----------------------|-------|----------------------|
| Australia             | 5.5   | 1.48 (0.74 to 2.98)  |
| Canada                | 4.5   | 1.23 (0.64 to 2.40)  |
| France                | 2.5   | 0.57 (0.25 to 1.30)  |
| Germany               | 2     | 0.52 (0.19 to 1.44)  |
| Netherlands           | 2.9   | 0.73 (0.31 to 1.75)  |
| New Zealand           | 4.3   | 1.32 (0.54 to 3.23)  |
| Norway                | 2.2   | 0.52 (0.19 to 1.39)  |
| Sweden                | 1.5   | 0.41 (0.20 to 0.81)  |
| Switzerland           | 2.2   | 0.59 (0.24 to 1.44)  |
| UK                    | 3.4   | Reference            |
| USA                   | 9.7   | 3.30 (1.68 to 6.49)  |
| Pseudo R <sup>2</sup> |       | 0.086                |
|                       |       |                      |

Table 3 considers the national prevalence and adjusted odds of CRNA by income level. "Lower incomes were associated with higher levels of CRNA in most countries, particularly in the USA and Canada, where the prevalence of CRNA among older adults with below-average incomes were 24.9% and 11.7%, respectively. ... After adjusting for age, sex and health status, low-income residents of the USA, Canada and Australia were significantly more likely to experience CRNA than low-income residents of the UK" (Morgan and Lee, 2017).

Proponents of a national pharmacare program suggest that immediate cost barriers, such as copayments and deductibles, would decrease. Notably though, countries with national drug coverage plans do not fully cover outof-pocket expenses. Accordingly, Canadians should expect to continue to pay these costs, as they exist under current provincially delivered plans. "For example, out-of-pocket expenses represent more than 30% of total spending in Australia, Norway, and New Zealand—all countries with national pharmacare plans. This proportion is comparable to that in Canada, where out-of-pocket expenses are 25%, less than the aforementioned countries" (Beach et al., 2016; also see Labrie, 2015). Before being able to obtain a prescription, New Zealand patients must pay a fee of up to \$50 for the medical consultation, which prevents many of them from obtaining required medication.<sup>12</sup> The most recent survey data from the New Zealand Department of Health indicates that 14.3 percent of adults admitted to being unable to afford their consultation with family doctor in 2017 (New Zealand Ministry of Health, 2017). Not surprisingly, patients from disadvantaged backgrounds are even more likely to avoid filling their prescription due to these financial barriers (Norris et al., 2016).

While New Zealand is cited as an example of the type of program that should be adopted, in reality such a program may not deliver everything its advocates propose. Adoption of a New Zealand-style program in Canada "would likely fail to satisfy patients and physicians and could result in higher costs in other healthcare sectors. For example, denying patients the benefits of newer, more effective drugs for cardiovascular diseases, diabetes and cancer could lead to an increased risk of hospitalization. In which case, the cost to the healthcare system would be much greater than the drug savings and the patient's quality of life, and perhaps its extent, would be negatively impacted" (Rawson, 2016). While the cost savings on pharmaceuticals are frequently touted, it is critical to examine whether those results can be replicated in Canada. Moreover, the additional consequential expenditures in other areas of the healthcare system are rarely mentioned. The full extent of the tradeoff must be examined before the cost calculation—savings or loss—may be estimated.

**<sup>12.</sup>** For example, see the fee structure applied by the general practices in South Canterbury: <a href="https://www.scdhb.health.nz/info-for-you/gps/fees">https://www.scdhb.health.nz/info-for-you/gps/fees</a>. The author is grateful to an anonymous reviewer for this reference.

## Cost burden to taxpayers

According to an opinion poll conduct by the Angus Reid Institute in 2015, while 91 per cent of Canadians support the concept of 'pharmacare,' "70 per cent are against increasing the GST to six per cent—from the current five per cent—to pay for the program. If you're not willing to pay for something you want, that may be a sign you don't really want it that badly" (Labrie, 2015). While Canadians embrace the benefits that they envision emerging from a pharmacare program, these benefits do not come without a cost, a cost that Canadians are clearly reticent to accept.

Advocates argue that a national pharmacare program would generate cost savings through bulk purchasing and generic prescribing. Whatever the ultimate savings in the short to medium term, it is estimated that the transition costs of establishing the administrative infrastructure will greatly exceed the CA\$11.5 billion in savings that the federal government put forward for the next ten years (in addition to the three percent increase in the Canadian Health Transfer (CHT)). Notably, "even the incremental proposals most recently costed by the Conference Board (2015) and Morgan et al. (2017(a)) exceed this amount (assuming an annual average [cost] of C\$1.15 billion)" (Adams and Smith, 2017).

Given that the funds needed to provide a publicly-funded pharmacare program would be raised through taxation, it is essential to fully account for these funds as well as the excess burden of taxation, that is, the marginal costs of raising tax revenues. Dahlby and Ferede (2011) estimate the marginal cost of public funds for the federal government. They find that "at the existing tax rate, raising an additional dollar of tax revenue costs society \$1.25" (Dahlby and Ferede, 2011). In any case, the implication is that, all things considered, there wouldn't be any savings to expect from a single-payer pharmacare program, quite the opposite.

It is critical to account for this deadweight loss of taxation, and to recognize the important ways in which this contrasts with insurance premiums. Insurance premiums are sometime mischaracterized as "hidden taxes." The fact is, these premiums do not impose the deadweight loss on society that income taxes do. The efficiency gains and cost savings generated by insurance premiums, relative to tax revenues raised through income taxes, must be recognized and appreciated.<sup>13</sup>

<sup>13.</sup> There is a huge body of empirical literature that addresses this issue. Interested readers should see the works of Martin Feldstein, Don Fullerton, and Lawrence Summers, among others. In the context of healthcare spending, please see Baicker and Skinner (2011). The author is grateful to an anonymous reviewer for suggestions that led to this discussion and significantly improved the paper.

The Parliamentary Budget Office claims that a pharmacare plan would lead to CA\$4 billion in savings, all things considered. However, the major flaw of the analysis done by the PBO is that it excluded the "marginal cost of public funds" as described above. According to Brett Skinner, CEO of the Canadian Health Policy Institute (CHPI), "[t]he idea that a government-run insurance monopoly will cost less and deliver the same benefits as the current system is laughable. The Parliamentary Budget Office estimated that even a bare-bones pharmacare plan would impose a net additional tax burden of at least \$7.3 billion. CHPI estimated that pharmacare will shift over C\$25 billion off the provinces and the private sector onto the federal budget, including more than \$13 billion in new costs for taxpayers, assuming no changes to prices and drug plan benefits" (Skinner, 2018). While the ultimate costs of a government-run pharmacare program are unknown, it is important to recognize that some experts estimate that the program will be less efficient and transfer expenditures from the private sector onto the federal budget.

Monopsony (a single buyer) power can only work, and thus prices can only decline, if access to new drugs is restricted on the public drug formulary (Ellison and Snyder, 2010). Publicly-funded pharmacare programs, such as New Zealand's, decrease drug expenditure by negotiating lower drug pricing from manufacturers and rationing access, leading proponents to suggest that unified national negotiating power will reduce costs in Canada. However, Canada already has an avenue for achieving this: the pan-Canadian Pharmaceutical Alliance. Through this Alliance, provinces and territories negotiate savings on both brand and generic drug costs. "As of March 31, 2017, the pCPA's efforts have led to a \$1.28 billion a year in estimated combined jurisdictional savings" (Canada's Premiers 2018). 14 This establishes that a single-payer pharmacare plan is not a necessary condition for achieving this goal.

# **Drug shortages**

Drug shortages are an increasingly prevalent problem in Canada, one that is likely to worsen with the adoption of a national pharmacare program if a sole tendering process is put into place.

<sup>14.</sup> Following a review by Health Canada, "the alliance decides whether to negotiate jointly for the drug. If it decides to do so, one jurisdiction assumes the lead on the negotiations with the manufacturer. If they reach an agreement, the manufacturer and lead jurisdiction will sign a letter of intent. It's then up to each participating jurisdiction to decide whether to fund the drug through its public drug plan and enter into a product-listing agreement with the manufacturer" (Benefits Canada, 2016).

In Canada, some critics blame shortages on the hospitals' procurement methods, a tendering process in which the cheapest supplier wins the whole market. This system favours sole suppliers and makes finding an alternative supplier difficult in cases when production is halted. One solution could be to "favour competition" by purchasing drugs from multiple suppliers, but this path wouldn't be cheap. New Zealand went this route, and in 2009 the PHARMAC annual review reported that dividing the tendering process in two increased prices on average by 17%. This is a significant price to pay for an "insurance premium." Generic manufacturers are certainly in favour of increasing prices, but this would be difficult to justify at a time when cost containment in healthcare services has become a priority. Furthermore, trying to create more competition in this sector in the context of global industrial mergers might prove futile, while impeding savings for Canadians. (Gagnon, 2012)

Fundamentally, there is a critical tradeoff between procurement and expenditures. Sole tendering may reduce pharmaceutical expenditures, but it also increases the risk of a drug shortage. Alternatively, expenditures may be higher when drugs are purchased from several suppliers, but the risk of a shortage is diminished.

Shortages harm consumers when they cannot obtain their medicines, but the damage extends beyond that. Ongoing shortages increase the risk of a delay in beginning the optimal treatment, and the necessity of selecting a substitute may create of product mix-up due to unfamiliar packaging (Nelson, 2017). For some patients, the shortages are inconvenient, but for others they are potentially fatal. Specifically, while some products can be substituted, those to treat epilepsy, for example, cannot. (The Pharma Letter, 2003) These risks are compounded by the dangers of switching therapies, the difficulties in mitigating side effects, and price changes.

Evidence suggests that bulk purchasing and sole tendering contracts, common in national pharmacare programs, may result in monopolies or limited numbers of drug suppliers. When the government awards a contract to a single manufacturer, that firm becomes an effective monopoly. This reduction in competition can result in the exit of some manufacturers from the market, further restricting opportunities for substitution. Such concentrated market power increases the risk of a limited supply of a particular drug when the market is dominated by a single (or few) manufacturers. "Experience demonstrates that bulk purchasing contracts often lead to a centralization in manufacturing and distribution, with a market dominated by a very limited number of suppliers of any one drug" (Poston, 2010: 2). Moreover, Hollis and Grootendorst (2012) note that sole tendering may result in the concentration of the domestic generic industry and describe the case of New Zealand in

which almost all tenders are sourced by foreign manufactures and only one domestic generic manufacturer remains in operation.

Ultimately, such concentration may result in drug shortages when manufacturing problems arise. Notably, drug shortages occur and most commonly result from reliance on a single provider, since it is difficult to arrange supply with a previously unused manufacturer and such manufacturers may not have the capacity to supply a new market. The experience of New Zealand is illustrative: the nation has experienced a number of drug shortages in cases in which the medicine was provided by a sole supplier. In 2005, New Zealand's PHARMAC awarded the sole tender of the nation's flu vaccines to Sanofi-Pasteur of France. When all of the vaccines were declared unsuitable, New Zealand scrambled to locate an alternative supply. McKay (2005) estimates that close to one-third of the 2600 chemicals on PHARMAC's Pharmaceutical Schedule were sourced through sole-supply tenders, resulting in numerous stories of drug shortages and unavailable pharmaceuticals: "iron tablets, allopurinol for gout prevention, the only stat treatment for chlamydia, certain doses of progesterone, diltiazem" (McKay, 2005: 3). "The numbers of frequently used pharmaceuticals that are unavailable has skyrocketed as sole supply has become more common" (McKay, 2005: 2).

As described by the New Zealand Press Association, PHARMAC's tendering process has cut so far into profits that some drug companies have left the country, while some have downsized and still others have cut back the levels of medicines kept in stock (NZPA, 2003). "PHARMAC's policy of selecting only one company to supply a medication was hurting the pharmaceutical industry, leading manufacturers to reduce stocks in case the government agency switched to a cheaper supplier. . . Other local reports quote NZ pharmacists, concerned at the implications of the drug shortages for their customers, as considering the possibility of importing the missing products from Australia, although this would be illegal" (ThePharmaLetter, 2003).

Examples of shortages are plentiful. "A shortage of Metoprolol, a blood pressure and angina drug that is among the most prescribed medicines in the country, is forcing tens of thousands of patients to cut their three months' supply to a monthly prescription. In January, the nation completely ran out of the BCG vaccination, which is used to immunize newborns at risk of tuberculosis. ... Some blame shortages on the PHARMAC model that often relies on just the one supplier" (Heather, 2016). PHARMAC is unable to determine the number of shortages faced in New Zealand, but Operations Director Sarah Fitt agrees that there was "nearly always a shortage in something. It is pretty ongoing, really" (Heather, 2016).

PHARMAC will often enter into contracts with manufacturers, in which PHARMAC agrees to subsidize the medicine—and often provide a New Zealand monopoly—in return for continuity of supply and

cheap prices. These medicines, there are roughly 3500 of them, are then available for pharmacists and hospitals at the subsidized rate. When a particular medicine runs low, PHARMAC can require a manufacturer to find an alternative source. If they can't, PHARMAC will look [for] another manufacturer and, in urgent cases, even import a substitute medicine that is unregistered in New Zealand. Often PHARMAC asks pharmacies to ration medicine in short supply to prevent panic buying. Many PHARMAC contracts require the manufacturer to meet any cost of sourcing alternatives. (Heather, 2016)

PHARMA offers drug manufacturers a virtual monopoly in New Zealand, providing medicines to patients and hospitals at a subsidized price that eliminates competitors from the market. The result can be shortages. As reported by Heather (2016), "[s]everal suggested that it is precisely the cheapness of the drugs that is responsible for the shortages." While lower prices benefit consumers and taxpayers, shortages mean that patients may pay the ultimate price.

The experiences of other nations are also illustrative. As reported in the UK's *Telegraph* in 2015, "last year nine out of ten GP's said they had been forced to write prescriptions for 'second choice' medicines because their preferred drug was out of stock" (Jamieson, 2015). Writing in the British Medical Journal, Dr. Margaret McCartney, a GP in Glasgow, said, "A combined total of 5% of my latest day on call was spent trying to fix prescription supply problems, one by tedious one" (Jamieson, 2015). In the case of England, "[t]he reasons [for the shortages] are complex, but many stem from consolidation within the production process reducing the resilience in the supply chain, combined with the low cost of many generics, which reduces incentives to invest" (Iacobucci, 2018).

Globalization has created global competition between buyers, and priority is given to markets with the highest return on investment. As described by Nelson (2017), "Australia represents only 2% of the global pharmaceutical market, we do not have the purchasing power to secure supply in times of global shortage." This concern is worsened by the reduced competition that results from sole sourcing. Given that Canada represents 1.9% of the global pharmaceutical market, these sentiments are particularly relevant (Canada, 2018).

Finally, drug shortages may result in additional costs for the healthcare system. Despite the claims of some pundits, single-payer systems are not a panacea that prevent drug supply disruptions from happening. In the UK in 2017, at least 100 drugs were affected by supply problems, "forcing health officials to approve temporary price rises of up to 4,000 percent to boost stocks. The NHS is spending more than £50 million a month overpaying for the medicines, but pharmacies are still running out for days at a time" (Kenber, 2017). As "more emergency price increases were agreed to boost stocks. ... A record 91 emergency price rises were agreed in November, as the NHS continued to experience supply problems that are estimated to have cost the service more than £200m since April 2017" (Iacobucci, 2017). Shortages are exacerbated by the reduced competition in production resulting from sole sourcing, resulting in higher drug costs. Shortages forced the health officials to seek out alternative sources of medicines, at significantly higher prices. The overpayments raised costs for taxpayers, while failing to ensure a reliable supply of medicines.

## International reference pricing and the reference basket

An additional consequence is the impact this program may have on international drug prices. International reference pricing has the potential to significantly impact the prices and availability of drugs in Canada. This policy creates an interdependence of prices across countries, giving innovative firms an incentive to launch new drugs in high-price countries first and to delay launch or even not to launch new drugs in low-price countries (Houy and Jelovac, 2015). Given that Canada is a reference nation for many other countries, the pricing of drugs in Canada has global consequences and impacts the prices of drug in many other jurisdictions. "Brand-name drugs are produced by multinational companies with sales in many countries. Canada is a small player on the world market, accounting for less than 2 percent of total sales. Pricing of drugs in Canada may therefore be dominated by considerations external to the Canadian market" (Lindsey and West, 1999). While the Canadian market, in isolation, is relatively inconsequential in the global arena, reference pricing magnifies the impact of Canadian pricing decisions and amplifies them across multiple countries. Consequently, multinational companies must consider not only the implications of price reductions in Canada, but the global implications of such changes. Ultimately, the international consequences may determine the pricing of medicines in Canada.

## **Formulary decisions**

As a practical matter, the administrative considerations surrounding the national formulary have not been addressed. Important questions remain unanswered and the success of the program will hinge on their answers. As enumerated in a recent report commissioned by the Canadian Pharmacists Association, it is essential to identify:

- Who prepares and maintains the national formulary?
- How are tiered co-payments established for less cost-effective drugs?
- How will claims be adjudicated?
- How are "medically necessary" prescription drugs defined?
- What values or definitions are considered to determine the relative cost-effectiveness of drugs for the purposes of establishing appropriate co-payments?
- How will a national HTA body ensure timely access to new drugs? (PDCI Market Access Inc., 2016)

Without additional information about these issues, it is impossible to know how the formulary will be established and which drugs will be covered, and a thorough review of the proposed program is impossible.

## Therapeutic substitution

One implication of a national pharmacare program and the resulting drug clusters and consequential drug shortages may be the necessity to find therapeutic substitutions. Substitutions may be necessitated when particular drug clusters are reimbursed at a rate that is lower than the price of the chosen therapy, or when shortages make a particular therapy unavailable. According to a 2013 survey conducted by the Canadian Pharmacists Association and the Canadian Medical Association, "[h]ospital pharmacist respondents reported spending considerable time dealing with shortages, including communicating with stakeholders, rationing medications, compounding from alternative concentrations or formulations of the same medication, changing the route of administration, or altering therapy to a medication not currently in shortage. Additional patient safety concerns are arising, such as drug substitutions that require changes to the drug libraries used in 'downstream' technologies like smart IV infusion pumps" (Mann, 2013).

Ultimately, national pharmacare programs may discourage pharmaceutical innovation and thus the development of alternative (and better) drug therapies for patients. All too often, the policies forcing therapeutic substitutions lead to unintended consequences, consequences that may harm patients.

For a good discussion of this issue, please see Nguyen et al. (2016). Notably, the British strategy for controlling prescription drug prices rewards breakthrough research while discouraging "me too" research or patent manipulation (Light, 2003). Although cost-savings accrue to the healthcare system, this approach risks denying patients access to important incremental advances in medical therapies. The value of incremental innovation, for a diverse patient population, is well established:

[I]ncremental innovation provides physicians with the flexibility to treat the individual needs of diverse patients with precision. Therapeutic alternatives within the same drug class may differ in their metabolism, molecule, regimen, dosing schedules, speed of action, delivery system, adverse effects, therapeutic profile and/or interactions. In addition, incremental innovation increases the number of available dosing options, uncovers new physiological interactions of known medicines, encourages children's compliance through reformulations, increases the shelf-life or heat-stability of a given medicine to ensure effectiveness in diverse environments, expands the number of treatment options available, improves patient administration, allows for the elimination or treatment-limiting drug reactions or side effects, and offers significant options to patients with different physiologic and pathophysiologic status. ... In addition to the health benefits described above, incremental innovation in the pharmaceutical industry delivers cost savings. One of the principal advantages of the development of follow-on drugs is the price competition that results from the availability of multiple drugs in a single therapeutic class. (Lybecker, 2014)

By restricting access to particular classes of drugs, or specific drugs within a therapeutic class, or by failing to fully reimburse the cost of a particular medicine, national pharmacare programs are able to realize cost savings. These savings, however, come at a cost to patients and to their health. Not all therapies—even within a single class—work in the same way for all patients or result in the same level of therapeutic success. Patients benefit when physicians have the ability to treat the individual needs of diverse patients with precision.

**<sup>15.</sup>** For evidence of this and further discussion, please see Rawson (2016), Krebs et al. (2016), Labrie (2015), Alla and Mason (2014), and Lybecker and Esmail (2013).

### **Lack of access**

The implementation of a publicly-funded national pharmacare program combined with other cost containment initiatives (such as reference pricing, therapeutic substitution, preferred drug lists, etc.) may limit the choice of medicines for physicians and patients if their preferred therapy (or the most effective therapy) is not covered. This may negatively impact patients, and ultimately prevent the initiative from reducing overall expenditures. Given that patients react differently to different medicines in terms of both benefits and side effects, changes in therapies may have negative health impacts for patients or increase the disability burden of disease. 16 Private costs might also increase if patients choose to remain on their preferred medicine and are forced to fully cover the cost or pay the price differential between their preferred medicine and the one covered by the national program. Furthermore, the lack of access may play out in other ways too: through the delayed introduction of new innovative medicines and delayed introduction of low-cost generics. Each of these can lead to poorer health outcomes, additional expenditures on nonpharmaceutical forms of care, and avoidable prescription costs.

Overall, Canadian physicians have more expansive prescribing choices than their counterparts in New Zealand, which ensures that the most effective and best tolerated product is available for each patient. Notably, a recent study revealed that the marketing approval rate in New Zealand was 70 percent or less in half of the drug classes considered, while the rate in Canada was 90 percent or more in all classes. In addition, several of the drugs lacking marketing approval in New Zealand once had approval which had since elapsed. This indicates that pharmaceutical companies decided not to renew approval, perhaps because of poor sales. Accordingly, fewer products were approved and covered in most drug classes in New Zealand than in many Canadian provinces (Rawson, 2016). This availability, or lack of availability, has direct health consequences for patients.

Of 248 drugs in the analysis, 90% were approved for marketing in Canada compared with only 74% in New Zealand. The discrepancy in marketing approval between the two countries resulted in the benefit listing rates<sup>17</sup> for anti-retrovirals, angiotensin receptor blockers, statins, proton pump inhibitors, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and oral hypoglycemic drugs in New Zealand being reasonably high (≥67%), but the number of drugs with benefit listing as a percentage of the total number of drugs in the class being less than 60%. Benefit listing

<sup>16.</sup> For an excellent discussion of this issue, please see Evans and McLeod (2003).

<sup>17.</sup> The benefit listing rate is the percentage of drugs approved for marketing in a specific market relative to the total number of drugs available.

and overall rates for histamine-2 receptor antagonists and recently approved oncology and rare disease drugs were much lower in New Zealand than in Canada. Mortality rates for acute myocardial infarction, cerebrovascular disease, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, musculoskeletal conditions and peptic ulcer in 2011 were more than 30% higher in New Zealand than in Canada. (Rawson, 2016)<sup>18</sup>

According to a review of the New Zealand experience by Lybecker and Esmail (2013), bulk purchasing in combination with approaches such as therapeutic substitution and preferred drug lists resulted in poorer care for some patients including increased prevalence of uncontrolled blood pressure, deteriorated lipid control, and worsened cardiovascular health. Ultimately, New Zealand's approach resulted in negatively impacting both the disability burden and health outcomes, generating higher patient costs, and shifting utilization to other more invasive, costlier treatments.

While New Zealand maintains tighter controls on drug prices, purchasing, prescribing, and access than Canada, these controls reduce pharmaceutical costs in New Zealand, but simultaneously restrict or deny access to important medicines, transferring costs from the state to patients. Consider the following two studies, among many, that describe this occurrence in New Zealand:

[Regarding diabetes-related drugs] ... not a single example of any of these three classes has yet been funded in New Zealand, even where conventional treatment is contraindicated, as in chronic kidney disease, or where funded drugs are not tolerated or not effective. Even the inexpensive extended-release metformin, which is better tolerated than its simple counterpart and widely used internationally, remains unfunded. (Krebs et al., 2016)

[Regarding multiple sclerosis-related drugs] ... NZ has three funded first line disease-modifying drugs: inter- feron beta 1-a, interferon beta 1-b and glatiramer acetate. However, the strict funding criteria for these medications means that less than 20% of patients are eligible for funded treatment, in stark contrast to Australia where between 42% and 55% (data from Australian state MS societies) of patients receive treatment. In addition, the requirement for established disability (EDSS 2.0–5.5) prior to the initiation of treatment in NZ raises the possibility that treatments are initiated too late to impart significant

**<sup>18.</sup>** "A particular strength of this analysis is that it examines a wide range of drugs for a diverse group of disorders. Unlike other studies that have focused on access to new drugs, this analysis includes both recently introduced and older products" (Rawson, 2016).

benefit. In most other Western countries those with severe disease and those who "fail" first line treatments are switched to newer and more potent therapies. The availability of newer treatments in NZ is restricted to a single agent, natalizumab, which receives limited funding in some but not all district health boards. Similarly effective oral treatments that are funded in Australia are not available in NZ. (Alla and Mason, 2014)

Not surprisingly, when costs are transferred to patients, some patients will elect not to fill their prescriptions. "According to a study by the Commonwealth Fund, in 2013, 8 percent of Canadians with below-average incomes said that they had not filled a prescription or had skipped doses in the previous year because of cost. Although there is room for improvement, this is on par with Germany (8 percent) and is notably better than France (11 percent), Australia (14 percent) and New Zealand (18 percent)—all countries with national pharmacare programs" (Labrie, 2015).

Relative to 20 comparable OECD countries, New Zealand ranks last for access to innovative medicines. Moreover, in the case of cancer medicines specifically, New Zealand has the lowest ranking for access relative to 13 other countries (Cheema et al., 2012). While New Zealand has a universal drug plan which has helped to contain pharmaceutical costs, this was accomplished in the face of serious challenges surrounding access to new treatments. "Selective benchmarking certain measures, such as New Zealand's per capita drug spending, provides a cautionary note on the need to consider the broader healthcare context" (PDCI Market Access Inc., 2016).

Consider table 4. A low mean ranking score indicates that the country's use of medicines is higher for the total sample of medicines, compared to the other countries in the comparison. Overall, the relative positions of the nations have not significantly changed, but the ranking scores have converged. It is worth noting that the three nations discussed in this study, the United Kingdom, Australia, and New Zealand, were ranked 8th, 9th, and 13th (last), all well below the mean of the 13 nations.

The challenges of the New Zealand scheme are familiar in nations that maintain a national pharmacare program. In the case of Australia, there is evidence that a number of new drugs are not listed for subsidy coverage. For example, drugs that have entered the public domain, in use in countries other than Australia, include "naltrexone for opioid dependence, sildenafil for impotence, finasteride for benign prostatic hypertrophy, and alglucerase for Gaucher's disease. In two of these examples, marginal effectiveness has been the main issue, while in the other two, economic issues have been dominant" (Birkett, Mitchell, and McManus, 2001). Other cases cited by critics have generally been drugs that were determined to provide little or no incremental benefit over currently listed drugs.

**Table 4:** Summary table of international rankings by therapy area, 2008/09 and 2012/13, top 13 ranked countries

|                      | France |      | Spain |      | USA  |      | Austria |      | Italy |      | Canada |      |
|----------------------|--------|------|-------|------|------|------|---------|------|-------|------|--------|------|
|                      | 2009   | 2013 | 2009  | 2013 | 2009 | 2013 | 2009    | 2013 | 2009  | 2013 | 2009   | 2013 |
| Acute MI             | 6      | 9    | 4     | 1    | 12   | 12   | 10      | 6    | 11    | 7    | 9      | 2    |
| Antipsychotics       | 9      | 13   | 2     | 7    | 1    | 8    | 5       | 1    | 13    | 11   | 3      | 2    |
| Dementia             | 2      | 5    | 3     | 1    | 1    | 2    | 5       | 3    | 12    | 10   | 4      | 4    |
| Hepatitis C          | 3      | 2    | 2     | 5    | 6    | 3    | 4       | 4    | 1     | 1    | 11     | 13   |
| Multiple sclerosis   | 10     | 7    | 7     | 10   | 3    | 5    | 11      | 11   | 2     | 3    | 4      | 9    |
| Osteoporosis         | 2      | 7    | 1     | 2    | 3    | 10   | 11      | 5    | 5     | 4    | 9      | 1    |
| RDS                  | 6      | 6    | 7     | 9    | 1    | 1    | 3       | 4    | 2     | 5    | 12     | 13   |
| Rheumatoid arthritis | 8      | 6    | 6     | 7    | 1    | 4    | 7       | 12   | 11    | 11   | 4      | 1    |
| Statins              | 7      | 3    | 9     | 8    | 3    | 1    | 12      | 11   | 13    | 10   | 4      | 6    |
| Wet AMD              | 3      | 3    | 9     | 10   | 7    | 8    | 11      | 12   | 12    | 11   | 5      | 4    |
| Cancer < 5 years     | 1      | 5    | 5     | 10   | 3    | 8    | 2       | 1    | 8     | 11   | 12     | 9    |
| Cancer 6-10 years    | 1      | 1    | 4     | 4    | 7    | 6    | 3       | 2    | 5     | 3    | 11     | 10   |
| Cancer > 10 years    | 1      | 3    | 3     | 1    | 7    | 12   | 6       | 7    | 2     | 2    | 10     | 10   |
| Cancer hormones      | 4      | 7    | 2     | 2    | 12   | 1    | 6       | 10   | 1     | 5    | 10     | 12   |
| Total ranking points | 63     | 77   | 64    | 77   | 67   | 81   | 96      | 89   | 98    | 94   | 108    | 96   |
| Mean ranking         | 4.5    | 5.5  | 4.6   | 5.5  | 4.8  | 5.8  | 6.9     | 6.4  | 7     | 6.7  | 7.7    | 6.9  |
| Overall rank         | 1      | 1    | 2     | 2    | 3    | 3    | 5       | 4    | 6     | 5    | 10     | 6    |

|                      | Switzerland |      | Australia |      | UK   |      | Germany |      | Norway |      | Sweden |      | New Zealand |      |
|----------------------|-------------|------|-----------|------|------|------|---------|------|--------|------|--------|------|-------------|------|
|                      | 2009        | 2013 | 2009      | 2013 | 2009 | 2013 | 2009    | 2013 | 2009   | 2013 | 2009   | 2013 | 2009        | 2013 |
| Acute MI             | n/a         | 13   | 3         | 5    | 1    | 8    | 8       | 10   | 7      | 4    | 5      | 11   | 2           | 3    |
| Antipsychotics       | 7           | 4    | 4         | 3    | 10   | 9    | 11      | 5    | 8      | 10   | 12     | 12   | 6           | 6    |
| Dementia             | 9           | 11   | 11        | 12   | 10   | 8    | 8       | 9    | 6      | 7    | 7      | 6    | 13          | 13   |
| Hepatitis C          | 9           | 6    | 5         | 10   | 13   | 11   | 8       | 8    | 10     | 9    | 7      | 7    | 12          | 12   |
| Multiple sclerosis   | 8           | 2    | 9         | 8    | 12   | 12   | 1       | 1    | 5      | 6    | 6      | 4    | 13          | 13   |
| Osteoporosis         | 4           | 9    | 8         | 6    | 6    | 3    | 7       | 11   | 10     | 8    | 12     | 12   | 13          | 13   |
| RDS                  | 13          | 12   | 5         | 3    | 4    | 2    | 8       | 8    | 11     | 11   | 10     | 10   | 9           | 7    |
| Rheumatoid arthritis | 5           | 3    | 10        | 9    | 9    | 8    | 12      | 10   | 2      | 2    | 3      | 5    | 13          | 13   |
| Statins              | 8           | 2    | 1         | 5    | 2    | 4    | 11      | 12   | 5      | 7    | 10     | 13   | 6           | 9    |
| Wet AMD              | 2           | 1    | 1         | 2    | 4    | 5    | 8       | 6    | 10     | 9    | 6      | 7    | 13          | 13   |
| Cancer < 5 years     | 6           | 2    | 10        | 12   | 11   | 7    | 4       | 3    | 9      | 4    | 7      | 6    | 13          | 13   |
| Cancer 6-10 years    | 2           | 7    | 9         | 9    | 8    | 12   | 6       | 5    | 12     | 11   | 10     | 8    | 13          | 13   |
| Cancer > 10 years    | 5           | 11   | 12        | 6    | 9    | 4    | 4       | 9    | 11     | 13   | 8      | 5    | 13          | 8    |
| Cancer hormones      | 9           | 13   | 11        | 11   | 5    | 9    | 3       | 8    | 8      | 4    | 7      | 3    | 13          | 6    |
| Total ranking points | 87          | 96   | 99        | 101  | 104  | 102  | 99      | 105  | 114    | 105  | 110    | 109  | 152         | 142  |
| Mean ranking         | 6.7         | 6.9  | 7.1       | 7.2  | 7.4  | 7.3  | 7.1     | 7.5  | 8.1    | 7.5  | 7.9    | 7.8  | 10.9        | 10.1 |
| Overall rank         | 4           | 7    | 8         | 8    | 9    | 9    | 7       | 10   | 12     | 11   | 11     | 12   | 13          | 13   |

Source: Association of the British Pharmaceutical Industry, 2014.

In 2014, the British NHS announced that abiraterone, a new prostate cancer drug, would not routinely be covered for patients before receiving chemotherapy. The decision was criticized by both patient groups and scientists since the drug was proven to increase the health and life expectancy of patients. The rejection came after a failure to meet the cost-effective threshold required. In fact, between 2012 and 2014, 22 new cancer drugs were rejected for use by the NHS, comprising 61 percent of the cancer treatments analyzed over that period (Gillett, 2014). This example is illustrative of a larger phenomenon of reduced access in the UK. Numerous studies have shown that access to new and innovative medicines is delayed relative to other industrialized countries (Owens, Evangelou, and Whynes 2013).

In response to ongoing criticism, the UK government was urged in 2010 to create a special fund to make new cancer drugs more accessible, although results have so far been mixed. More recently, the government has established an Independent Review Board—Accelerated Access Review—to examine ways to improve the uptake of new medical technologies, including drugs. For products whose prospect of efficacy remains promising but uncertain, NICE will still be able to provide conditional approval, for the time needed to gather evidence that these products do indeed improve the health of patients (see Naci and Mossialos, 2017).

As described above, in the context of the cost burden to taxpayers, Canada already has a system in place to negotiate the cost of prescription drugs. Accordingly, the main alternative to reduce spending is to institute a more restrictive formulary. Such a change would undoubtedly generate backlash from patients, prescribers, and advocacy groups that would no longer receive drug funding for treatments that were previously covered under provincial plans. The Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP+) provides a cautionary tale. 19 While enthusiastically embraced early, in the months since implementation, the program has faced criticism from physicians and patients. The bureaucratic forms and time required, especially to care for many of the sickest children, are burdensome, and the process is far from easy. Moreover, the program is not up-to-date with prescribing guidelines (Alam, 2018). In the larger Canadian context, for universal drug coverage to achieve meaningful cost savings, a unified, more restrictive national formulary would need to be instituted, which would decrease accessibility to medications for Canadians (Beach et al., 2016).

Finally, access to medicines is directly impacted by the adoption of sole tendering agreements which may result in monopolies or a limited numbers of drug suppliers. The effect on the market is twofold: the departure of smaller manufacturers, which may lead to the concentration of the domestic industry,

<sup>19.</sup> OHIP+ makes more than 4,400 drug products free for anyone age 24 years or younger. All babies, children and youth age 24 years and under who have OHIP coverage are automatically covered by OHIP+.

and restrictions on opportunities for therapeutic substitutions, which may lead to drug shortages and harm to patients.

### **Health outcomes**

The analysis of a national pharmacare program must also consider the impact on health outcomes for the nation's patient population. The restricted access to some drugs may have significant implications for the treatment options for some patients and conditions. In the case of New Zealand, PHARMAC's decisions not to fund particular drugs have raised concerns about access to clinically effective medicines. Critics focus on the medical concerns over switching patients not only to different brands, but to different chemicals within the same sub-groups. "Concern was also expressed about repeated changes in the reference priced statin, resulting in patients having to switch medicines, some several times. … [this] shows that PHARMAC has focused more on financial imperatives than evidence-based medicine and good patient care, and that such switching between drugs is not good for patients" (Cummings, Mays, and Daube, 2010).

New Zealand has experienced both restricted access to medicines due to the preferred drug list, as well as delayed introduction of new innovative medicines. The result has likely been poorer health outcomes and additional expenditures on non-pharmaceutical forms of care. In a 2007 study of mortality rates from acute myocardial infarction in Canada, Australia, and New Zealand, the analysis suggests "an association between decreasing cardiovascular drug sales and markers of declining cardiovascular health in New Zealand" (LeLorier and Rawson, 2007). The study also cautions that reduced access to drugs could result in more hospitalizations, increasing the burden on the healthcare system.

As a result of the cost containment system for prescription drugs, fewer new products are available in New Zealand than in Australia and Canada. Eighty-five new drugs were released into the world market between 1994 and 1998, 56 of which were made available for sale in Canada, 43 in Australia and only 28 in New Zealand. ... patients in New Zealand are disadvantaged when it comes to access to the newest therapies. In contrast to the evidence that cardiovascular health improved significantly in New Zealand until the early 1990s, our analysis of the OECD health data points to declining cardiovascular health in New Zealand which is supported by other findings.

(LeLorier and Rawson, 2007: 717)

In December 1996, fluvastatin became the reference-priced statin and New Zealand physicians were immediately forced to shift their patients from the drug on which they were stabilized to fluvastatin.

Professor Jim Mann from Dunedin published observational data suggesting that the switch to fluvastatin resulted not only in deterioration in control of lipid concentrations in most patients, but also a significant increase in the frequency of thrombotic vascular events compared to the previous six months of simvastatin therapy. ... This was not surprising, because fluvastatin, in its suggested dosage range, operates at a lower part of the dose-response curve than the other statins, and the same lowering of lipids in the same number of people could not be expected. ... The deficiencies of fluvastatin were so marked that they were quickly perceived, not only by practitioners, but presumably also by PHARMAC, who raced to reference price another, more powerful, statin. The statin chosen was atorvastatin—the most potent, and in the doses selected, the most powerful lipid-lowering agent available at the time. The problem with atorvastatin was that, like fluvastatin, its evidence basis was lacking compared with simvastatin and pravastatin. (Begg et al., 2003: 1)

These findings are echoed in a 2005 study by Sundakov and Sundakov which suggests that restrictions on pharmaceutical availability have had a negative impact on New Zealand's disability burden and health outcomes. The study cites evidence that these restrictions are shifting costs to other, more invasive, costlier treatments. "Non-pharmaceutical treatments and interventions are likely to be costing New Zealand more than the equivalent medicines-based treatments would have cost. For example, reductions in end-stage renal dialysis which could be achieved with more emphasis on earlier pharmaceutical interventions may alone generate tens of millions of dollars of net savings" (Sundakov and Sundakov, 2005: 31).

Drawing on more recent OECD data, Rawson (2016) compares current health outcomes in Canada and New Zealand. "The mortality rates for acute myocardial infarction, cerebrovascular disease, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, musculoskeletal conditions and peptic ulcer in 2011 were more than 30% higher in New Zealand than in Canada. ... In addition, the hospital discharge rate in New Zealand in 2013 was more than 30% higher than in Canada for cerebrovascular disease, malignant neoplasms, musculoskeletal conditions and diabetes" (Rawson, 2016).

The OECD statistics point to some interesting distinctions between Canada and New Zealand. Specifically, in the disease categories in which New Zealand approves and lists fewer drugs, the mortality and hospital discharge rates are higher than in Canada. "Although it is not possible to prove that lack

Table 5: Selected health outcome measures in Canada and New Zealand

| Measure  | Disease/condition                     | Canada | New<br>Zealand | Percentage<br>difference |  |
|--|---------------------------------------|--------|----------------|--------------------------|--|
| Deaths per<br>100,000 in<br>2011                 | Acute myocardial infarction           | 39.6   | 64.5           | 62.9                     |  |
|  | Cerebrovascular disease               | 37.8   | 66.7           | 76.5                     |  |
|  | Malignant neoplasms                   | 207.5  | 215.7          | 4                        |  |
|  | Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease | 31.1   | 40.5           | 30.2                     |  |
|  | Musculoskeletal conditions            | 4.7    | 6.3            | 34                       |  |
|  | Peptic ulcer                          | 1.1    | 2.1            | 90.9                     |  |
| Hospital<br>discharges<br>per 100,000<br>in 2013 | Acute myocardial infarction           | 200.1  | 238.8          | 19.3                     |  |
|  | Cerebrovascular disease               | 135.4  | 201.7          | 49                       |  |
|  | Malignant neoplasms                   | 581.2  | 787.8          | 35.5                     |  |
|  | Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease | 229.3  | 259.2          | 13                       |  |
|  | Musculoskeletal conditions            | 494.4  | 800.7          | 62                       |  |
|  | Diabetes                              | 100.5  | 173.2          | 35.5                     |  |

Source: Rawson, 2016, drawing on OECD statistics.

of drug access has a negative impact on patient health, patients and physicians should be concerned about an inverse association between the rate of drugs listed and mortality and discharge rates" (Rawson, 2016).

Similar results have been found in the United Kingdom. As described by Labrie (2015), "[t]he United Kingdom is among the countries that have pushed this line of reasoning [limiting spending by rationing access to new drugs rather than by increasing efficiencies] the furthest. As a result, U.K. patients for many years had to do without drugs that were approved and recognized as effective and available all across Europe. These restrictions have in all likelihood played a role in the U.K.'s lower cancer-survival rates compared with most other industrialized countries." Again, while it is impossible to prove direct causality, the UK experience seems to provide additional evidence of the association between the availability of drugs and health outcomes.

Although a causal effect cannot be established, it is suspected that more difficult access to certain drugs has a role to play in the lower survival rates for various cancers in the UK compared to other developed countries. According to a 2015 report in the medical journal *The Lancet*, the United Kingdom scores among the worst of all developed countries in terms of survival rates for the ten types of cancers listed. In the case of liver and lung cancer, the five-year survival rate is half that observed in Canada (Allemani et al., 2015), Strikingly, these poor results are achieved in a health system that is characterized by good access to primary care. Indeed, the data show that British patients have easier access to different screening tests and receive results in shorter timeframes than Canadian patients. For many types of cancer, such as breast and cervical cancer, UK screening rates are among the highest in the world (Rose et al., 2015).

## **Reduced incentives to innovate**

Finally, it is essential to address the question of innovation. Opponents argue that price pressure from a national pharmacare program will reduce the incentives for pharmaceutical research and development, stifling innovation and reducing the number of breakthrough therapies in the pipeline (Acri, 2018; Frank and Ginsberg, 2017; Innovative Medicines Canada, 2018). Alternatively, as described by the Office of Fair Trade in the United Kingdom, "such value-based pricing and reimbursement policies would improve innovation by diverting resources from imitative research efforts and related me-too advertising towards the science and product development required to bring break-through drugs for otherwise unmet health needs to market" (Morgan et al., 2007: 14).

However, it is critical to recognize that these duplicative research efforts are not without benefit, to the extent that they change adverse reaction profiles in different population groups. Pharmaceutical innovation is an inherently dynamic process, such that one innovation builds on another and improvements draw from a history of previous technological advances. In her classic paper on innovation, Scotchmer (1991) emphasizes that virtually all technical progress builds on a foundation provided by earlier innovators. Given that innovation is an cumulative event, progress happens both in leaps and bounds (radical innovation) and in small modest steps (incremental innovation). In the context of the pharmaceutical industry, radical innovations encompass breakthrough discoveries of first-in-class medicines with new mechanisms of action. In contrast, incremental innovations may enhance an existing therapeutic class through the development of a new therapy based on differences in adverse effects, delivery systems, dosing schedules, or heat stability (Lybecker, 2014).

Incremental innovation provides both follow-on medicines as well as new uses for existing therapies, and supplemental indications. Since first-inclass drugs are rarely optimal, improvement innovations may become best-inclass and first line therapies. A recent study by Cohen and Kaitin (2008) finds that 63 percent of the drugs on the World Health Organization's Essential Drug Lists are follow-on drugs (Lybecker, 2013). In addition to the therapeutic value provided by these drugs, they offer physicians and their patients additional choices, which is also of great value. Incremental innovation offers physicians the flexibility to treat the individual needs of diverse patients with precision. Within the same drug class, therapeutic alternatives will vary in their metabolism, molecule, regimen, dosing schedules, speed of action, delivery system, adverse effects, therapeutic profile, and/or interactions. Moreover, incremental innovation amplifies the number of available dosing options, uncovers new physiological interactions of known medicines, encourages children's compliance through reformulations, increases the shelf-life or

heat-stability of a given medicine to ensure effectiveness in diverse environments, expands the number of treatment options available, improves patient administration, provides for the elimination or treatment-limiting drug reactions or side effects, and presents significant options to patients with different physiologic and pathophysiologic status. These differences increase a patient's probability of finding a treatment that is both effective and tolerated. Moreover, multiple therapies ensure an uninterrupted supply and availability of vital medications if the initial drug fails in the development stage or in the market, or suffers from manufacturing interruptions (Lybecker, 2014; Lybecker, 2013; Labrie, 2013; Wertheimer, Levy, and O'Connor, 2001).

In sum, the consequences of a publicly-funded pharmacare program must be thoroughly explored and properly costed in order to determine whether this is a policy that would benefit Canada and Canadian patients. There are a number of potentially very detrimental consequences, and policy-makers should have answers for how they will be addressed and avoided. First, the true tax burden should be calculated and transparently presented. In addition, it must be recognized that drug shortages and reduced access may result from such a policy. There is also substantial evidence indicating that lower revenues and profits will reduce pharmaceutical R&D spending. Finally, it is essential to acknowledge the potential for worsening health outcomes and suboptimal therapeutic substitution. Accordingly, Canada must cautiously approach any policy change that puts patients, innovation, and innovative industries at risk. A national pharmacare program is no exception.

## **Conclusions**

This essay examined the potential unseen and unintended consequences of a publicly-funded national pharmacare program. Reflecting on the experience with such programs in New Zealand, Australia, and the United Kingdom, the analysis documents numerous ways in which the programs fail to live up to the promise of their mandates. Specifically, the risks of sole tendering, reference-based pricing, and cost-effectiveness analysis put therapies and reliable supply in jeopardy. In addition, additional information is required to truly understand how medications will be selected and what the costs will be, to patients and to taxpayers. Moreover, it is essential to examine the likely impact of drug shortages, lack of access, worsening health outcomes, increased costs, and diminished innovation for patients, physicians, the market and the economy.

Confronting the possibility of a national pharmacare program, Canadians must be mindful of the potential consequences of such a program, including a number that are unanticipated. Many of the studies considered here establish that drugs recently approved in Canada are not approved in New Zealand, Australia, or the UK. Moreover, many drugs approved in these countries in the past are no longer available (Rawson, 2016). Accordingly, fewer products were insured in most drug classes in these countries than in many Canadian provinces. The adoption of a national pharmacare system in Canada, one modeled after the systems of New Zealand, Australia, or the UK, would result in less choice for Canadian patients and the potential for poorer health outcomes.

The principles of universality, fairness of access, safe and appropriate prescribing, and value for money proposed by Canadian health policy analysts are likely to resonate with most Canadians. However, when polls report that 'an overwhelming majority of Canadians (91%) express support for the concept of a national pharmacare program that would provide universal access to prescription drugs,' Canadians are likely envisaging access to more products for more patients, not universal coverage of a limited range of mainly low-cost medicines. Canadians should be careful about what they wish for. (Rawson, 2016)

Finally, the government faces a lack of constituent support for the potential increases in public spending and the reduced patient choice that would be associated with switching from a predominantly private system to a predominantly public system. The majority of Canadians would oppose increasing the goods and services tax (GST) or income tax by 1% for incomes over CA\$40,000 to achieve the additional \$1 billion in public funds needed for pharmacare. Public support may fall even further considering that a universal system would likely mean reduced patient choice and delayed access to new drugs. Depending on the extent to which choice and access are limited, universal pharmacare may not be sufficient to improve inequities in coverage. (Crosby, Lefebvre, and Kovacs-Litman, 2016)

Proponents of a national pharmacare program argue that savings will be generated by reducing generic and brand name prices and increasing cost-effective product selection. However, a universal pharmacare system is not required to improve performance on these indicators (Crosby, Lefebvre, and Kovacs-Litman, 2016). It is essential to recognize that such programs keep spending in check by rationing access to new drugs, rather than by being more efficient (Labrie 2015).

Arguably, a national drug plan would require significant administrative coordination across provinces and add complexity to the existing system, without providing significant benefit. The projections of cost savings to consumers and taxpayers are flawed and are unlikely to be realized in the confines of the enormous consolidation of pharmaceutical benefits. Notably, any savings accruing in the short to medium term will be outstripped by the transition costs. It is estimated that the transition costs of establishing the administrative infrastructure will greatly exceed the \$11.5 billion in savings that the federal government put forward for the next ten years; "even the incremental proposals most recently costed by the Conference Board (2015) and Morgan et al. (2017(a)) exceed this amount" (Adams and Smith, 2017). All the while, provincial governments have experience in delivering drug coverage plans tailored to their populations' specific needs, while maintaining the flexibility within the current system that allows for a sustainable combination of public and private payers for medications. "In practice, Canadians already experience the best aspects of a national drug coverage plan; the formal institution of such a plan will only increase bureaucracy and complicate delivery of services, without adding value for patients" (Beach et al., 2016).

Admittedly, not all these outcomes are inevitable, though some are, and experience suggests others are highly likely. Again, this is a case in which the devil is in the details. While it makes some sense for provinces to join forces and negotiate better pricing for new drugs in return for greater market access, a national pharmacare program may not be needed. Moreover, to the extent

that such a national program reduces patient choice, it may lead to worse health care experiences and worse outcomes, without reducing expenditures by the government insurer.

## References

Abraham, C., and P. Taylor (1998, April 15). Drug Reactions Kill Thousands: Researchers. *The Globe and Mail*.

Acri, Kristina M. L. (2018). *Implications of the Proposed Changes to Canada's Pharmaceutical Pricing Regulations*. Fraser Institute.<a href="https://www.fraserinstitute.org/sites/default/files/implications-of-changes-to-pharmaceutical-pricing-regulations.pdf">https://www.fraserinstitute.org/sites/default/files/implications-of-changes-to-pharmaceutical-pricing-regulations.pdf</a>

Adams, Owen, and Jordyn Smith (2017). *National Pharmacare in Canada: 2019 or Bust?* SPP Research Papers 10, 5. The School of Public Policy, University of Calgary. <a href="https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/National-Pharmacare-Adams-Smith.pdf">https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/National-Pharmacare-Adams-Smith.pdf</a>

Alam, Nadia (2018, February 12). *Selling OHIP+ Was Easy. Making it Work Has Been Much More Difficult.* CBC News. <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/opinion/ohip-plus-1.4528800">https://www.cbc.ca/news/opinion/ohip-plus-1.4528800</a>>

Alla, Sridhar, and Deborah F. Mason (2014). Multiple Sclerosis in New Zealand. *Journal of Clinical Neuroscience*, 21, 8: 1288–91.

Allemani, Claudia, Hannah K. Weir, Helena Carreira, Rhea Harewood, Devon Spika, Xiao-Si Wang, Finian Bannon, Jane V. Ahn, Christopher J. Johnson, Audrey Bonaventure, Rafael Marcos-Gragera, Charles Stiller, Gulnar Azevedo e Silva, Wan-Qing Chen, Olufemi J. Ogunbiyi, Bernard Rachet, Matthew J. Soeberg, Hui You, Tomohiro Matsuda, Magdalena Bielsak- Lasota, Hans Storm, Thomas C. Tucker, Michel P. Coleman and the CONCORD Working Group (2015). Global Surveillance of Cancer Survival 1995-2009: Analysis of Individual Data for 25 676 887 Patients from 279 Population-Based Registries in 67 Countries (CONCORD-2). *The Lancet*, 385, 9972: 977–1010. <a href="https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(14)62038-9/fulltext">https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(14)62038-9/fulltext>

Allin, Sara, and David Rudoler (n.d.). The Canadian Health Care System. The Commonwealth Fund. <a href="https://international.commonwealthfund.org/">https://international.commonwealthfund.org/</a> countries/canada/>

Association of the British Pharmaceutical Industry (2014). International Comparison of Medicines Usage: Quantitative Analysis. ABPI. <a href="https://www. lif.se/contentassets/a0030c971ca6400e9fbf09a61235263f/international-comparison-ofmedicines-usage-quantitative-analysis.pdf>

Bach, Peter B. New Math on Drug Cost-Effectiveness. The New England Journal of Medicine, 373, 19: 1797–99. <a href="https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/">https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/</a> NEJMp1512750>

Baicker, Katherine, and Jonathan Skinner (2011). Health Care Spending Growth and the Future of U.S. Tax Rates. *Tax Policy and the Economy* 25, 1: 39-68. <a href="https://www.nber.org/papers/w16772">https://www.nber.org/papers/w16772>

Barua, Bacchus, David Jacques, and Nadeem Esmail (2008). Provincial Drug Coverage for Vulnerable Canadians. Fraser Institute. <a href="https://www.">https://www.</a> fraserinstitute.org/sites/default/files/provincial-drug-coverage-for-vulnerablecanadians.pdf>

Beach, Jessica, Kyle Collins, Shaylee Peterson, Kieran Shah, and Sam Louie (2016). Should Developed Countries, Including Canada, Provide Universal Access to Essential Medications through a National, Publicly Funded and Administered Insurance Plan? The 'Con' Side. The Canadian Journal of Hospital Pharmacy 69, 2. <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/</a> PMC4853185/>

Begg, Evan, Andrew Sidwell, Sharon Gardiner, Gary Nicholls, and Russell Scott (2003). The Sorry Saga of the Statins in New Zealand – Pharmacopolitics versus Patient Care. New Zealand Medical Journal 116, 1170. <a href="http://journal.nzma.org.nz/journal/116-1170/360/">http://journal.nzma.org.nz/journal/116-1170/360/</a>

Benefits Canada (2016, May 6). How the pan-Canadian Pharmaceutical Alliance Works. Benefits Canada <a href="https://www.benefitscanada.com/benefits/">https://www.benefitscanada.com/benefits/</a> health-benefits/how-the-pan-canadian-pharmaceutical-alliance-works-81307>

Better Pharmacare Coalition [BPC] (2010). Bulk Purchasing. Access to Medications: Cost Containment. BPC. <www.betterpharmacare.com/issuescost-bulkpurchasing.cfm>

Birkett, Donald J., Andrew S. Mitchell, and Peter McManus (2001). A Cost-Effectiveness Approach to Drug Subsidy and Pricing in Australia. *Health Affairs* 20, 3 (May/June): 104–14.

Boothe, Katherine (2016, April 20). *Brief to House of Commons Standing Committee on Health: National Pharmacare Program.* <a href="https://www.ourcommons.ca/Content/Committee/421/HESA/Brief/BR8215558/br-external/McMasterUniversity-Boothe-2016-04-20-e.pdf">https://www.ourcommons.ca/Content/Committee/421/HESA/Brief/BR8215558/br-external/McMasterUniversity-Boothe-2016-04-20-e.pdf</a>

Braae, R., W. McNee and D. Moore (1999). Management Pharmaceutical Expenditure While Increasing Access. The Pharmaceutical Management Agency (PHARMAC) Experience. *Pharmacoeconomics* 16, 6: 649–60.

Brown, Paul (2006). *Paying the Price: The High Cost of Prescription Drugs for Uninsured Americans*. U.S. PIRG Education Fund. <a href="http://www.ripirg.org/sites/pirg/files/reports/PayingthePriceDC\_0.pdf">http://www.ripirg.org/sites/pirg/files/reports/PayingthePriceDC\_0.pdf</a>

Canada (2017, February 8). *Provincial and Territorial Public Drug Benefit Programs*. Government of Canada. <a href="https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/health-care-system/pharmaceuticals/access-insurance-coverage-prescription-medicines/provincial-territorial-public-drug-benefit-programs.html">https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/health-care-system/pharmaceuticals/access-insurance-coverage-prescription-medicines/provincial-territorial-public-drug-benefit-programs.html</a>

Canada (2018, May 30). *Pharmaceutical Industry Profile*. Government of Canada. <a href="https://www.ic.gc.ca/eic/site/lsg-pdsv.nsf/eng/h\_hn01703.html">https://www.ic.gc.ca/eic/site/lsg-pdsv.nsf/eng/h\_hn01703.html</a>

Canada's Premiers (2018). *The pan-Canadian Pharmaceutical Alliance*. <a href="http://www.canadaspremiers.ca/pan-canadian-pharmaceutical-alliance/">http://www.canadaspremiers.ca/pan-canadian-pharmaceutical-alliance/</a>

Canadian Health Coalition (2017). *Canada Needs a National Public Drug Plan for All*. CNC. <a href="http://healthcoalition.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/2017-One-Pager-NPDP.pdf">http://healthcoalition.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/2017-One-Pager-NPDP.pdf</a>

Canadian Institute for Health Information [CIHI] (2017). *Drug Spending at a Glance*. CIHI. <a href="https://www.cihi.ca/sites/default/files/document/nhex2017-drug-infosheet-1-en.pdf">https://www.cihi.ca/sites/default/files/document/nhex2017-drug-infosheet-1-en.pdf</a>

Canadian Institute for Health Information [CIHI] (2012). *Drivers of Prescription Drug Spending in Canada*. CIHI. <a href="https://www.cihi.ca/sites/default/files/document/drug\_spend\_drivers\_en.pdf">https://www.cihi.ca/sites/default/files/document/drug\_spend\_drivers\_en.pdf</a>

Canadian Pharmacists Association [CPhA] (2005). *Bulk Purchasing, Series 1: Pharmaceutical Cost-Containment Strategies* 1. CPhA.

Cheema, P. K., S. Gavura, M. Migus, B. Godman, L. Yeung, and M.E. Trudeau (2012). International Variability in the Reimbursement of Cancer Drugs by Publicly Funded Drug Programs. Current Oncology 19, 3: e165–76. <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/225273505">https://www.researchgate.net/publication/225273505</a> International variability\_in\_the\_reimbursement\_of\_cancer\_drugs\_by\_publicly\_funded\_drug\_ programs>

Cohen, J., and K. Kaitin (2008). Follow-On Drugs and Indications: The Importance of Incremental Innovation to Medical Practice. American *Journal of Therapeutics* 15: 89–91.

Conference Board of Canada (2015). Federal Policy Action to Support the Health Care Needs of Canada's Aging Population. Conference Board of Canada. <a href="https://www.cma.ca/Assets/assets-library/document/en/advocacy/">https://www.cma.ca/Assets/assets-library/document/en/advocacy/</a> conference-board-rep-sept-2015-embargo-en.pdf>

Crosby, Lauren, Cory Lefebvre, and Adam Kovacs-Litman (2016). Is Pharmacare the Prescription Canada Needs? *University of Western* Ontario Medical Journal 85, 1: 23–25. <a href="http://www.uwomj.com/wp-content/">http://www.uwomj.com/wp-content/</a> uploads/2016/05/v85no1-8.pdf>

Cumming, Jacqueline, Nicholas Mays, and Jacob Daube (2010). How New Zealand has Contained Expenditure on Drugs. The British Medical Journal 340. <a href="https://www.bmj.com/content/340/bmj.c2441">https://www.bmj.com/content/340/bmj.c2441</a>

Dahlby, Bev, and Ergete Ferede (2011). What Does it Cost Society to Raise a Dollar of Tax Revenue? The Marginal Cost of Public Funds. C. D. Howe Institute Commentary No. 324. <a href="https://www.cdhowe.org/sites/default/files/">https://www.cdhowe.org/sites/default/files/</a> attachments/research\_papers/mixed//Commentary\_324.pdf>

Davis, P. (2004). 'Tough But Fair'? The Active Management of the New Zealand Drug Benefits Scheme by an Independent Crown Agency. Australian Health Review 28, 2: 171-81.

Della Barca, Christine (2018). Funding Medicines in New Zealand: Revision of the Medicines Waiting List to 30 June 2018. Medicines New Zealand. <a href="https://www.medicinesnz.co.nz/assets/Documents/New-Zealands-Medicines-">https://www.medicinesnz.co.nz/assets/Documents/New-Zealands-Medicines-</a> Waiting-List-July-2018.pdf>

Dhara, Aruna (2017). Australia Proves National Drug Plan is Possible for Canada. *Toronto Star.* <a href="https://www.thestar.com/opinion/">https://www.thestar.com/opinion/</a> commentary/2017/08/31/australia-proves-national-drug-plan-is-possible-forcanada.html>

Diamond, George A., and Sanjay Kaul (2009). Cost, Effectiveness, and Cost-Effectiveness. *Circulation: Cardiovascular Quality and Outcomes* 2: 49–54. <a href="http://circoutcomes.ahajournals.org/content/2/1/49.short">http://circoutcomes.ahajournals.org/content/2/1/49.short</a>

Dillon, Andrew (2015). *Carrying NICE over the Threshold*. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. <a href="https://www.nice.org.uk/news/blog/carrying-nice-over-the-threshold">https://www.nice.org.uk/news/blog/carrying-nice-over-the-threshold</a>>

Dreaper, Jane (2013, January 24). *Researchers Claim NHS Drug Decisions* "Are Flawed." BBC News. <a href="https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/health-21170445">https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/health-21170445</a>

Ellison, Sarah Fisher, and Christopher M. Snyder (2010). Countervailing Power in Wholesale Pharmaceuticals. *Journal of Industrial Economics* 58, 1: 32–53.

Evans, William E., and Howard L. McLeod (2003). Pharmacogenomics—Drug Disposition, Drug Targets, and Side Effects. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 348: 538–49. <a href="https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMra020526">https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMra020526</a>>

Fayerman, P. (2007, August 8). Bulk Buying of Drugs would Save Canada Billions, UBC Study Says. *The Vancouver Sun*.

Formosa Post (2017). Pros and Cons of Universal Health Care in the United Kingdom. <a href="https://www.formosapost.com/pros-and-cons-of-universal-health-care-in-the-united-kingdom/">https://www.formosapost.com/pros-and-cons-of-universal-health-care-in-the-united-kingdom/</a>

Frank, Richard, and Paul B. Ginsburg (2017, November 17). *Pharmaceutical Industry Profits and Research and Development*. Brookings.edu. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2017/11/17/pharmaceutical-industry-profits-and-research-and-development/">https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2017/11/17/pharmaceutical-industry-profits-and-research-and-development/</a>

Franki, Richard (2018, January 2). Drug Price Increases Far Outpaced Inflation in 2015. *Internal Medicine News*. <a href="https://www.mdedge.com/internalmedicinenews/article/155248/business-medicine/drug-price-increases-faroutpaced-inflation">https://www.mdedge.com/internalmedicinenews/article/155248/business-medicine/drug-price-increases-faroutpaced-inflation</a>

Frayer, Lauren (2018, March 7). *U.K. Hospitals are Overburdened, but the British Love their Universal Health Care*. NPR Station.. <a href="https://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2018/03/07/591128836/u-k-hospitals-are-overburdened-but-the-british-love-their-universal-health-care">https://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2018/03/07/591128836/u-k-hospitals-are-overburdened-but-the-british-love-their-universal-health-care</a>

Gagnon, Marc-Andre (2012). Drug Shortages: Searching for a Cure. Healthcare Policy 7, 4: 10–17. <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/</a> PMC3359080/>

Gagnon, Marc-Andre, and Guillaume Hébert (2010). The Economic Case for Universal Pharmacare. Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives. <a href="http://www.ontariohealthcoalition.ca/wp-content/uploads/FULL-REPORT-">http://www.ontariohealthcoalition.ca/wp-content/uploads/FULL-REPORT-</a> September-13-2010.pdf>

Galizzi, Matteo Maria, Simone Ghislandi, and Marisa Miraldo (2011). What Do We Really Know About Reference Based Pricing for Pharmaceuticals? Evidence from a Systematic Review of the Literature. Eurohealth 17, 1: 17– 19. <a href="http://apps.who.int/medicinedocs/documents/s20964en/s20964en.pdf">http://apps.who.int/medicinedocs/documents/s20964en/s20964en.pdf</a>

Garber, A. M., and C. E. Phelps (1997). Economic Foundations of Cost-Effectiveness Analysis. *Journal of Health Economics* 16, 1: 1–31.

Gauld, Robin (2014, October 21). NHS Can Learn a Lot from New Zealand's Healthcare System. *The Guardian*. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/">https://www.theguardian.com/</a> healthcare-network/2014/oct/21/nhs-learn-new-zealand-healthcare-system>

Gauld, Robin (n.d.). The New Zealand Health Care System. The Commonwealth Fund. <a href="https://international.commonwealthfund.org/countries/">https://international.commonwealthfund.org/countries/</a> new zealand/>

Gillett, George (2014, August 18). NHS Drugs, Aristotle and Health Economics: The Problem of Quantifying the Value of Life. *New Statesman*. <a href="https://www.newstatesman.com/health/2014/08/nhs-drugs-aristotle-and-health-">https://www.newstatesman.com/health/2014/08/nhs-drugs-aristotle-and-health-</a> economics-problem-quantifying-value-life>

Glover, Lucinda (n.d.). The Australian Health Care System. The Commonwealth Fund. <a href="https://international.commonwealthfund.org/countries/">https://international.commonwealthfund.org/countries/</a> australia/>

Harvard T. H. Chan School of Public Health (n.d.). Comparative Effectiveness Research Initiative. <a href="https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/comparative-">https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/comparative-</a> effectiveness-research-initiative/definition/>

Heather, Ben (2016, February 6). Patients Regularly Face Medicine Shortages as New Zealand Struggles to Secure Supply. Stuff. <a href="https://www.stuff.com/stuff stuff.co.nz/national/health/76439113/patients-regularly-face-medicine-shortagesas-new-zealand-struggles-to-secure-supply>

Health Canada (2018). *Canada's Healthcare System*. Health Canada. <a href="https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/health-care-system/reports-publications/health-care-system/canada.html">https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/health-care-system/reports-publications/health-care-system/canada.html</a>

Hollis, Aidan, and Paul Grootendorst (2012). *Tendering Generic Drugs:* What are the Risks? Canadian Generic Pharmaceutical Association.

Houy, Nicholas, and Izabela Jelovac (2015). Drug Launch Timing and International Reference Pricing. *Health Economics* 24: 978–89. <a href="https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1002/hec.3078">https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1002/hec.3078</a>

Iacobucci, Gareth (2018). Drug Shortages Derail CCG's Budgets. *The British Medical Journal* 360:k331.

Iacobucci, Gareth (2017). Drug Shortages Cost NHS £38m in November. *The British Medical Journal* 359:j5883.

Innovative Medicines Canada (2018). *Submission: Canada Gazette, Part I – Regulations Amending The Patented Medicines Regulations.* <a href="http://innovativemedicines.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/20180212\_IMC\_CG1\_Submission\_Regulations\_Amending\_the\_Patented\_Medicines\_Regulations\_Final.pdf">http://innovativemedicines.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/20180212\_IMC\_CG1\_Submission\_Regulations\_Amending\_the\_Patented\_Medicines\_Regulations\_Final.pdf</a>

Jamieson, Sophie (2015, September 29). NHS Drug Shortages: Why Are We Running Out of Some Treatments in the UK? *The Telegraph*. <a href="https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/health/11898331/NHS-drug-shortages-why-are-we-running-out-of-some-treatments-in-the-UK.html">https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/health/11898331/NHS-drug-shortages-why-are-we-running-out-of-some-treatments-in-the-UK.html</a>

Kenber, Billy. "Patients hit by shortages of drugs as prices soar," The Times, online post, 7 December 2017. <a href="https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/patients-hit-by-shortage-of-drugs-as-prices-soar-tv2ps2p66">https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/patients-hit-by-shortage-of-drugs-as-prices-soar-tv2ps2p66</a>>

Krause, Brendan (2004). *State Purchasing Pools for Prescription Drugs:* What's Happening and How Do They Work? Issue Brief, NGA Center for Best Practices.

Krebs, Jeremy, Kirsten Coppell, Pip Cresswell, Michelle Downie, Paul Drury, Ann Gregory, Timothy Kenealy, Catherine McNamara, Steven Miller, and Kate Smallman (2016). Access to Diabetes Drugs in New Zealand is Inadequate. *New Zealand Medical Journal* 129, 1436: 6–9. <a href="https://www.nzma.org.nz/journal/read-the-journal/all-issues/2010-2019/2016/vol-129-no-1436-10-june-2016/6913">https://www.nzma.org.nz/journal/read-the-journal/all-issues/2010-2019/2016/vol-129-no-1436-10-june-2016/6913</a>

Labrie, Yanick (2015, July 24). The Risks That Come With a National Pharmacare Program. *The Globe and Mail*. <a href="https://www.theglobeandmail">https://www.theglobeandmail</a>. com/opinion/the-risks-that-come-with-a-national-pharmacare-program/ article25653530/>

LeLorier, Jacques, and Nigel S. B. Rawson (2007). Lessons for a National Pharmaceuticals Strategy in Canada from Australia and New Zealand. Canadian Journal of Cardiology 23, 9: 711–18. <a href="http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/">http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/</a> pmc/articles/PMC2651914/pdf/CJC230711.pdf>

Lewis, Jeffrey D. (2001). Aggregate Purchasing of Prescription Drugs: The Massachusetts Analysis. The Heinz Family Philanthropies.

Light, Donald W. (2003). Universal Health Care: Lessons From the British Experience. *American Journal of Public Health* 93, 1: 25–30. <a href="https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1447686/pdf/0930025.pdf>

Lindsey, Robin, and Douglas S. West (1999). National Pharmacare, Reference-Based Pricing, and Drug R&D: A Critique of the National Forum on Health's Recommendations for Pharmaceutical Policy. Canadian Public Policy 25, 1: 1–27.

Lopert, Ruth and Adam G. Elshaug. "Australia's 'Fourth Hurdle' Drug Review Comparing Costs and Benefits Holds Lessons for the United States," Health Affairs, vol.32, no.4, 2013, pp.778-787. <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/">https://www.healthaffairs.org/</a> doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2012.1058>

Lybecker, K. M. (2014). The Case for Incremental Innovation: The *Importance of Protecting Follow-on Pharmaceutical Discoveries.* IPWatchDog. <a href="https://www.ipwatchdog.com/2014/06/23/the-case-for-decom/2014/06/2014/06/2014/06/2014/06/2014/06/2014/06/2014/06/2014/06/2014/06/2014/06/2014/06/2014/06/2014/06/2014 incremental-innovation/id=50155/>

Lybecker, K. M. (2013). The Importance of Protecting Incremental, *Improvement Innovation*. IPWatchDog.. <a href="http://www.ipwatchdog">http://www.ipwatchdog</a>. com/2013/10/17/the-importance-of-protecting-incremental-improvementinnovation/id=45725/>

Lybecker, K. M., and N. Esmail (2013, May 31). There Are Risks to Drug Bulk-Purchasing Agreements. *Guelph Mercury*. <www.guelphmercury.com/ opinion-story/3249570-there-are-risks-to-drug-bulk-purchasing-agreements/>

MacKay, Pippa (2005). Is PHARMAC's Sole-Supply Tendering Policy Harming the Health of New Zealanders? *The New Zealand Medical Journal* 118, 1214. <a href="http://journal.nzma.org.nz/journal/118-1214/1433/">http://journal.nzma.org.nz/journal/118-1214/1433/</a>

Maling, T. (2002). Finding A Better Balance Between Pharmaceutical Supply and Demand – A Medicinal Issue. *New Zealand Family Physician* 29, 1: 11–13. <a href="https://www.rnzcgp.org.nz/assets/documents/Publications/">https://www.rnzcgp.org.nz/assets/documents/Publications/</a> Archive-NZFP/Feb-2002-NZFP-Vol-29-No-1/maling.pdf>

Mann, James L. (2013). Drug Shortages through the Decades: A Big-Picture Perspective. *The Canadian Journal of Hospital Pharmacy* 65, 6 )November-December): E7–E8. <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3867559/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3867559/</a>

Maranjian, Selena (2017, August 4). 7 Common Expenses Growing Much Faster than Inflation. *Money*. <a href="https://money.cnn.com/2017/08/02/pf/expenses-inflation/index.html">https://money.cnn.com/2017/08/02/pf/expenses-inflation/index.html</a>

Milne, Vanessa, Andreas Laupacis, and Mike Tierney (2015). Prescription Drug Coverage: How Does Canada Compare? *HealthyDebate*. <a href="http://healthydebate.ca/2015/03/topic/pharmacare-2">http://healthydebate.ca/2015/03/topic/pharmacare-2</a>

Minhas, Rajwant, Joan Chung Yan Ng, Jason Tan, Hilary Wu, and Sarah Stabler (2016). Should Developed Countries, Including Canada, Provide Universal Access to Essential Medications through a National, Publicly Funded and Administered Insurance Plan? The 'Pro' Side. *The Canadian Journal of Hospital Pharmacy* 69, 2. <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4853185/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4853185/</a>

Morgan, S., Winny Li, Brandon Yau, and Nav Persaud (2017a). Estimated Effects of Adding Universal Public Coverage of an Essential Medicines List to Existing Public Drug Plans in Canada. *Canadian Medical Association Journal* 189: E295–302. <a href="http://www.cmaj.ca/content/189/8/E295">http://www.cmaj.ca/content/189/8/E295</a>

Morgan, Steven G., and Augustine Lee (2017b). Cost-related Non-Adherence to Prescribed Medicines Among Older Adults: A Cross-Sectional Analysis of a Survey in 11 Developed Countries. *BMJ Open* 7: e014287. <a href="https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/7/1/e014287">https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/7/1/e014287</a>

Morgan, Steven G., Christine Leopold, and Anita K. Wagner (2017c). *Single Payer Systems Have Lower Drug Spending Than Do Multi-Payer Systems*. Physicians for a National Health Program. <a href="http://www.pnhp.org/news/2017/june/single-payer-systems-have-lower-drug-spending-than-do-multi-payer-systems">http://www.pnhp.org/news/2017/june/single-payer-systems-have-lower-drug-spending-than-do-multi-payer-systems>

Morgan, Steve, and Katherine Boothe (2010). Prescription Drug Subsidies in Australia and New Zealand. Australian Prescriber. <a href="https://www.nps.org">https://www.nps.org</a>. au/australian-prescriber/articles/prescription-drug-subsidies-in-australia-and-newzealand>

Morgan, Steve, Gillian Hanley, Meghan McMahon, and Morris Barer (2007). Influencing Drug Prices through Formulary-Based Policies: Lessons from New Zealand. *Healthcare Policy* 3, 1.

Morgan, Steve, and Jae Kennedy (2010). Prescription Drug Accessibility and Affordability in the United States and Abroad. The Commonwealth Fund, Issues in International Health Policy, Commonwealth 1408, 89. <a href="https://">https://</a> www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2010/jun/prescriptiondrug-accessibility-and-affordability-united-states>

Morgan, S., M. McMahon, C. Mitton, E. Roughhead, R. Kirk, P. Kanavos, and D. Menon (2006). Centralized Drug Review Processes in Australia, Canada, New Zealand, and the United Kingdom. Health Affairs 25, 2: 337-47.

Naci, Huseyin and Elias Mossialos (2017). Accelerated Access to New Drugs and Technologies. BMJ 359. <a href="https://www.bmj.com/content/359/bmj">https://www.bmj.com/content/359/bmj</a>. j5387.full>

Nelson, Felicity (2017 September 11). The Real Reasons We have Drug Shortages. The Medical Republic. <a href="http://medicalrepublic.com.au/real-reasons-">http://medicalrepublic.com.au/real-reasons-</a> drug-shortages/10976>

New Zealand Ministry of Health (2017). *Health Survey 2016/17 : Unmet Need for GPs Due to Cost.* New Zealand Government. <a href="https://www.health.">https://www.health.</a> govt.nz/publication/annual-update-key-results-2016-17-new-zealand-healthsurvey>

New Zealand Press Association [NZPA] (2003, January 8). Pharmacists Say Tendering Behind Drug Shortages. New Zealand Herald. <a href="https://www. nzherald.co.nz/nz/news/article.cfm?c id=1&objectid=3050380>

Norris, Pauline, J. Tordoff, B. McIntosh, K. Laxman, S.Y. Chang, and L. Te Karu (2016). Impact of Prescription Charges on People Living in Poverty: A Qualitative Study. *Research in Social and Administrative Pharmacy* 12, 6: 893-902. <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26681431">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26681431>

Nguyen, Elaine, E.R. Weeda, D.M. Sobieraj, B.K. Bookhart, C.T. Piech, and C.I. Coleman (2016). Impact of Non-Medical Switching on Clinical and Economic Outcomes, Resource Utilization and Medication-Taking Behavior: A Systematic Literature Review. *Current Medical Research and Opinion* 32, 7: 1281–90.

O'Donnell, John C., Sissi V. Pham, Chris L. Pashos, David W. Miller, and Marilyn Dix Smith (2009). Health Technology Assessment: Lessons Learned from Around the World—An Overview. *Value in Health* 12, 2: S1–S5. <a href="https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/j.1524-4733.2009.00550.x">https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/j.1524-4733.2009.00550.x</a>

Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development [OECD] (2017). *OECD Health Statistics* 2017. OECD. <a href="http://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/health-data.htm">http://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/health-data.htm</a>

Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development [OECD] (2015). *OECD Health at a Glance 2015*. OECD. <a href="https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/health-at-a-glance-2015/expenditure-on-retail-pharmaceuticals-by-type-of-financing-2013-or-nearest-year\_health\_glance-2015-graph11-en>

Owens, Trudy, Nikos Evangelou, and Davide Whynes (2013). Rationing and Deprivation Disease-Modifying Therapies for Multiple Sclerosis in the United Kingdom. *European Journal of Health Economics* 14, 2: 315–21.

Pauwels, Kim, Isabelle Huys, Minne Casteels, Katelijne De Nys, and Steven Simoens (2014). Market Access of Cancer Drugs in European Countries: Improving Resource Allocation. *Targeted Oncology* 9, 2: 95–110. <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/258638822\_Market\_access\_of\_cancer\_drugs\_in\_European\_countries\_Improving\_resource\_allocation">https://www.researchgate.net/publication/258638822\_Market\_access\_of\_cancer\_drugs\_in\_European\_countries\_Improving\_resource\_allocation>

PDCI Market Access Inc. (2016). *Pharmacare Costing in Canada*, *Preliminary Report: Assessment of a National Pharmacare Model Cost Estimate Study*. <a href="http://www.pdci.ca/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/Pharmacare-Preliminary-Report-PDCI-January-2016.pdf">http://www.pdci.ca/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/Pharmacare-Preliminary-Report-PDCI-January-2016.pdf</a>

Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme [PBS] (2018). Pharmaceutical Benefits: Fees, Patient Contributions and Safety Net Thresholds. <a href="http://www.pbs.gov.au/info/healthpro/explanatory-notes/front/fee">http://www.pbs.gov.au/info/healthpro/explanatory-notes/front/fee</a>

Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme [PBS] (2017). Expenditure and *Prescriptions Twelve Months to 30 June 2017.* PBS Information Management Section, Pricing and Policy Branch. <a href="https://www.pbs.gov.au/">https://www.pbs.gov.au/</a> statistics/expenditure-prescriptions/2016-2017/expenditure-and-prescriptionstwelve-months-to-30-june-2017.pdf>

Poston, Jeff, Executive Director of the Canadian Pharmacists Association (2010, August 31). Personal communication to the Honorurable Dalton McGuinty, Premier of Ontario. <a href="http://www.pharmacists.ca/cpha-ca/assets/">http://www.pharmacists.ca/cpha-ca/assets/</a> File/cpha-on-the-issues/BulkPurchasingLetterPremiersEN.pdf>

Patented Medicines Prices Review Board [PMPRB] (2013]. The Drivers of Prescription Drug Expenditures – A Methodological Report. PMPRB. <a href="http://www.pmprb-cepmb.gc.ca/CMFiles/NPDUIS/NPDUIS Drivers Prescription">http://www.pmprb-cepmb.gc.ca/CMFiles/NPDUIS/NPDUIS Drivers Prescription</a> Drug Expenditures 2013-12-13 EN.pdf>

Patented Medicines Prices Review Board [PMPRB] (2016). MEDS Entry Watch. PMPRB. <a href="http://www.pmprb-cepmb.gc.ca/CMFiles/NPDUIS/NPDUIS\_">http://www.pmprb-cepmb.gc.ca/CMFiles/NPDUIS/NPDUIS\_</a> MedsEntryWatch\_2016\_e.pdf>

Raftery, J. P. (2008). Paying for Costly Pharmaceuticals: Regulations of New Drugs in Australia, England and New Zealand. Medical Journal of Australia 188: 26-28. <a href="https://www.mja.com.au/journal/2008/188/1/paying-188">https://www.mja.com.au/journal/2008/188/1/paying-188</a> costly-pharmaceuticals-regulation-new-drugs-australia-england-and-new>

Rawson, Nigel S. B. (2016). How Might the Choice of Prescription Drugs in Provincial Public Insurance Plans be Impacted if a Cost-Control System Like New Zealand's Was Adopted in Canada? Canadian Health Policy 26.

Rose, Peter W., Greg Rubin, Rafael Perera-Salazar, Sigrun Saur Almberg, Andriana Barisic, Martin Dawes, Eva Grunfeld, Nigel Hart, Richard D. Neal, Marie Pirotta, Jeffrey Sisler, Gerald Konrad, Berit Skjodeberg Toftegaard, Hans Thulesius, Peter Vedsted, Jane Yound, Willie Hamilton, and The ICBP Modeul 3 Working Group (2015). Explaining Variation in Cancer Survival Between 11 Jurisdictions in the International Cancer Benchmarking Partnership: A Primary Care Vignette Survey. BMJ Open 5: e07212. <a href="https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/5/5/e007212.long">https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/5/5/e007212.long</a>

Rachel Sachs, Nicholas Bagley, and Darius N. Lakdawalla (2017). Value-Based Pricing for Pharmaceuticals In the Trump Administration. Health Affairs. <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20170427.059813/full/">https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20170427.059813/full/</a>

Scotchmer, S. (1991). Standing on the Shoulders of Giants: Cumulative Research and the Patent Law. *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 5, 1: 29–41.

Skinner, Brett (2018, February 15). Canadians Are Being Fooled Into Thinking We'll Like Pharamcare. We Really, Really Won't. *Financial Post*. <a href="https://business.financialpost.com/opinion/canadians-are-being-fooled-into-thinking-well-like-pharmacare-we-really-really-wont">https://business.financialpost.com/opinion/canadians-are-being-fooled-into-thinking-well-like-pharmacare-we-really-really-wont</a>

Skinner, Brett J., James R. Gray, and Gail P. Attara (2009). Increased Health Costs from Mandated Therapeutic Substitution of Proton Pump Inhibitors in BC. *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 29: 882–91. <a href="https://www.canadianhealthpolicy.com/products/increased-health-costs-from-mandated-therapeutic-substitution-of-proton-pump-inhibitors-in-bc.html">https://www.canadianhealthpolicy.com/products/increased-health-costs-from-mandated-therapeutic-substitution-of-proton-pump-inhibitors-in-bc.html</a>

Staines, Richard (2018). Last Year 'Worst Ever' for NHS Medicines Shortages – Expert. *Pharmaphorum*. <a href="https://pharmaphorum.com/news/last-year-worst-ever-nhs-medicines-shortages-expert/">https://pharmaphorum.com/news/last-year-worst-ever-nhs-medicines-shortages-expert/</a>

Sundakov, Alex, and Viktoria Sundakov (2005). *New Zealand Pharmaceutical Policies: Time to Take a Fresh Look*. Castalia Strategic Advisors. <a href="http://www.castalia-advisors.com/files/14634.pdf">http://www.castalia-advisors.com/files/14634.pdf</a>

The Commonwealth Fund (2018). *Health Care System and Health Policy in Australia*. The Commonwealth Fund. <a href="https://www.commonwealthfund.org/fellowships/australian-american-health-policy-fellowships/">https://www.commonwealthfund.org/fellowships/australian-american-health-policy-fellowships/</a>

*The Pharma Letter* (2003). NZ Govt Slammed Over Drug Shortages. <a href="https://www.thepharmaletter.com/article/nz-govt-slammed-over-drug-shortages">https://www.thepharmaletter.com/article/nz-govt-slammed-over-drug-shortages</a>

Thorlby, Ruth, and Sandeepa Arora (n.d.). *The English Health Care System*. The Commonwealth Fund. <a href="https://international.commonwealthfund.org/countries/england/">https://international.commonwealthfund.org/countries/england/</a>

von der Shulenburg, Fritz (2011). The Effects of Drug Market Regulation on Pharmaceutical Prices in Europe: Overview and Evidence from the Market of ACE Inhibitors. *Health Economics Review* 1, 18: 1–8. <a href="http://www.healtheconomicsreview.com/content/pdf/2191-1991-1-18.pdf">http://www.healtheconomicsreview.com/content/pdf/2191-1991-1-18.pdf</a>>

Weintraub, William S., and David J. Cohen (2009). The Limits of Cost-Effectiveness Analysis. *Circulation: Cardiovascular Quality and Outcomes* 2: 55–58. <a href="http://circoutcomes.ahajournals.org/content/2/1/55">http://circoutcomes.ahajournals.org/content/2/1/55</a>

Wertheimer, A., R. Levy, and T. O'Connor (2001). Too Many Drugs? The Clinical and Economic Value of Incremental Innovations. *Investing in* Health: The Social and Economic Benefits of Health Care Innovation 14: 77-188.

Yoongthong, Worasuda, Shanlian Hu, Jennifer A. Whitty, Suwit Wibulpolprasert, Kitti Sukantho, Wannisa Thienthawee, Huixue Han, and Paul A. Scuffham (2012). National Drug Policies to Local Formulary Decisions in Thailand, China, and Australia: Drug Listing Changes and Opportunities. Value in Health 5: S126–S121. <a href="https://www. valueinhealthjournal.com/article/S1098-3015(11)03540-6/pd>

## **About the author**



## Kristina M. L. Acri (née Lybecker)

Kristina M. L. Acri née Lybecker is an Associate Professor of Economics in the Department of Economics and Business at Colorado College in Colorado Springs, CO. She received her Ph.D. in Economics in 2000 from the University of California, Berkeley. Prof. Acri's research analyzes the difficulties of strengthening intellectual property rights protection in developing countries, specifically in the context of the pharmaceutical and environmental technology industries. Her recent publications have also addressed alternatives to the existing patent system, the balance between pharmaceutical patent protection and access to essential medicines, the markets for jointly produced goods such as blood and blood products, and the role of international trade agreements in providing incentives for innovation. Prof. Acri has testified in more than a dozen states on the economics of pharmaceutical counterfeiting. In 2016 she was awarded the Thomas Edison Innovation Fellowship by the Center for the Protection of Intellectual Property (CPIP) at George Mason University School of Law. She has also worked with the US Food and Drug Administration, Reconnaissance International, PhRMA, the National Peace Foundation, the OECD, the Fraser Institute, and the World Bank, on issues of innovation, international trade, and corruption.

# **Acknowledgments**

The Fraser Institute wishes to thank the Lotte and John Hecht Memorial Foundation for generously supporting this project. The author thanks the anonymous reviewers of early drafts of this paper. Any errors and omissions are the sole responsibility of the author. As the researcher worked independently, the views and conclusions expressed in this paper do not necessarily reflect those of the Board of Directors of the Fraser Institute, the staff, or supporters.

# **Publishing information**

#### Distribution

These publications are available from <a href="http://www.fraserinstitute.org">http://www.fraserinstitute.org</a> in Portable Document Format (PDF) and can be read with Adobe Acrobat Pro® or Adobe Acrobat Reader<sup>®</sup>, versions 8/9 or later. Adobe Acrobat Reader DC<sup>®</sup>, the most recent version, is available free of charge from Adobe Systems Inc. at <a href="http://get.adobe.com/reader/">http://get.adobe.com/reader/</a>. Readers having trouble viewing or printing our PDF files using applications from other manufacturers (e.g., Apple's Preview) should use Adobe Acrobat Reader or Adobe Acrobat Pro.

### **Ordering publications**

To order printed publications from the Fraser Institute, please contact the publications coordinator:

- e-mail: sales@fraserinstitute.org
- telephone: 604.688.0221 ext. 580 or, toll free, 1.800.665.3558 ext. 580
- fax: 604.688.8539.

#### Media

For media enquiries, please contact our Communications Department:

- 604.714.4582
- e-mail: communications@fraserinstitute.org.

### Copyright

Copyright © 2018 by the Fraser Institute. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced in any manner whatsoever without written permission except in the case of brief passages quoted in critical articles and reviews.

#### **ISBN**

978-0-88975-528-4

#### Date of issue

December 2018

#### Citation

Acri, Kristina M. L. (2018). The Unintended Consequences of National Pharmacare Programs: The Experiences of Australia, New Zealand, and the UK. Fraser Institute. <a href="http://www.fraserinstitute.org">http://www.fraserinstitute.org</a>.

# **Supporting the Fraser Institute**

To learn how to support the Fraser Institute, please contact

- Development Department, Fraser Institute Fourth Floor, 1770 Burrard Street Vancouver, British Columbia, V6J 3G7 Canada
- telephone, toll-free: 1.800.665.3558 ext. 586
- e-mail: development@fraserinstitute.org

# Purpose, funding, & independence

The Fraser Institute provides a useful public service. We report objective information about the economic and social effects of current public policies, and we offer evidence-based research and education about policy options that can improve the quality of life.

The Institute is a non-profit organization. Our activities are funded by charitable donations, unrestricted grants, ticket sales, and sponsorships from events, the licensing of products for public distribution, and the sale of publications.

All research is subject to rigorous review by external experts, and is conducted and published separately from the Institute's Board of Directors and its donors.

The opinions expressed by the authors are those of the individuals themselves, and do not necessarily reflect those of the Institute, its Board of Directors, its donors and supporters, or its staff. This publication in no way implies that the Fraser Institute, its trustees, or staff are in favour of, or oppose the passage of, any bill; or that they support or oppose any particular political party or candidate.

As a healthy part of public discussion among fellow citizens who desire to improve the lives of people through better public policy, the Institute welcomes evidence-focused scrutiny of the research we publish, including verification of data sources, replication of analytical methods, and intelligent debate about the practical effects of policy recommendations.

# **About the Fraser Institute**

Our mission is to improve the quality of life for Canadians, their families, and future generations by studying, measuring, and broadly communicating the effects of government policies, entrepreneurship, and choice on their well-being.

Notre mission consiste à améliorer la qualité de vie des Canadiens et des générations à venir en étudiant, en mesurant et en diffusant les effets des politiques gouvernementales, de l'entrepreneuriat et des choix sur leur bien-être.

## Peer review—validating the accuracy of our research

The Fraser Institute maintains a rigorous peer review process for its research. New research, major research projects, and substantively modified research conducted by the Fraser Institute are reviewed by experts with a recognized expertise in the topic area being addressed. Whenever possible, external review is a blind process. Updates to previously reviewed research or new editions of previously reviewed research are not reviewed unless the update includes substantive or material changes in the methodology.

The review process is overseen by the directors of the Institute's research departments who are responsible for ensuring all research published by the Institute passes through the appropriate peer review. If a dispute about the recommendations of the reviewers should arise during the Institute's peer review process, the Institute has an Editorial Advisory Board, a panel of scholars from Canada, the United States, and Europe to whom it can turn for help in resolving the dispute.

# **Editorial Advisory Board**

### **Members**

Prof. Terry L. Anderson Prof. Herbert G. Grubel

Prof. Robert Barro Prof. James Gwartney

Prof. Jean-Pierre Centi Prof. Ronald W. Jones

Prof. John Chant Dr. Jerry Jordan

Prof. Bev Dahlby Prof. Ross McKitrick

Prof. Erwin Diewert Prof. Michael Parkin

Prof. Stephen Easton Prof. Friedrich Schneider

Prof. J.C. Herbert Emery Prof. Lawrence B. Smith

Prof. Jack L. Granatstein Dr. Vito Tanzi

### **Past members**

Prof. Armen Alchian\* Prof. F.G. Pennance\*

Prof. Michael Bliss\* Prof. George Stigler\*†

Prof. James M. Buchanan\*† Sir Alan Walters\*

Prof. Friedrich A. Hayek\*† Prof. Edwin G. West\*

Prof. H.G. Johnson\*

<sup>\*</sup> deceased; \* Nobel Laureate